To: The Manager
Announcements
Company Announcements Office
Australian Securities Exchange



Public Announcement 2013 – 3AWC

ALUMINA LIMITED SECURES STRATEGIC INVESTMENT OF A\$452M BY CITIC

- Strategic investment of A\$452 million in Alumina by CITIC
- Funds will be used primarily to repay bank debt
- Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, Mr Chen Zeng, will be appointed to the Alumina Board
- The placement has received all necessary approvals and is not subject to any conditions

Alumina Limited ("Alumina") today announced that CITIC* will unconditionally subscribe, in aggregate, for 366,029,428 fully paid ordinary shares in Alumina, being 15% of Alumina's current capital base, representing 13.04% of Alumina's capital base following completion (the "Placement"). The Placement will raise approximately A\$452 million based on an issue price of A\$1.235 per share, which reflects a premium of approximately 3% to the closing price of Alumina shares on 13 February 2013 and a premium of 11% to the volume weighted average price of Alumina shares for the month ending 13 February 2013. The new shares issued under the Placement, which is to be completed in two tranches, today and by Monday 18 February 2013, will rank equally from allotment in all respects with existing Alumina shares.

The Placement introduces CITIC as a strategically aligned and financially strong long-term investor to the Alumina share register. The funds raised under the Placement will be applied by Alumina primarily to repay bank debt. Alumina's net debt position will fall from approximately US\$681 million currently to approximately US\$216 million as a result of the Placement.

The Alumina board of directors intends to enlarge its board by appointing Mr Chen Zeng as a director. Mr Zeng is the Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. Following appointment, Mr Zeng would be subject to election at Alumina's Annual General Meeting in May 2013.

Alumina Limited CEO, John Bevan, commented, "This secures a strategic, long-term investor at a premium to our recent share price. CITIC's investment demonstrates their confidence in the alumina industry and their understanding of Alumina Limited's unique position in the global market. We look forward to working with CITIC on ways to enhance the value of Alumina's interest in the AWAC joint venture.

Alumina Limited

ABN 85 004 820 419

GPO Box 5411 Melbourne Vic 3001 Australia

Level 12 IBM Centre 60 City Road Southbank Vic 3006 Australia

Tel +61 (0)3 8699 2600 Fax +61 (0)3 8699 2699 Email info@aluminalimited.com "CITIC has a long history of investment in the metals and mining industry in Australia. CITIC's first Australian investment was in the AWAC joint venture's Portland Aluminium Smelter in 1986 and it now owns a 22.5% stake in the Smelter. We look forward to the industry expertise and insight into the market that Mr Zeng will bring to the Board of Alumina Limited".

Mr Zeng commented, "CITIC is a diversified energy and natural resources investment company with existing investment in the aluminium sector, so today's investment in Alumina is a natural progression of our strategy. The Placement provides CITIC with the opportunity to invest in one of Australia's leading companies with a world class, global portfolio of upstream mining and refining operations in the aluminium sector."

Subscription Agreements

Alumina and CITIC have entered into two Subscription Agreements to give effect to the Placement. A full copy of each of the two Subscription Agreements is attached to this announcement.

CITIC's investment in Alumina via the Placement has been approved by the Treasurer of the Commonwealth of Australia under the Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975 (Cth), and by the National Development and Reform Commission of the People's Republic of China and other relevant Chinese regulatory authorities.

Flagstaff Partners is acting as financial adviser to Alumina.

ANZ Corporate Advisory is acting as financial adviser to CITIC.

Shareholder Enquiries

For investor enquiries:

John Bevan Chief Executive Officer Phone: +61 3 8699 2601 john.bevan@aluminalimited.com

Chris Thiris
Chief Financial Officer
Phone: +61 3 8699 2607
chris.thiris@aluminalimited.com

For media enquiries:

Nerida Mossop Hinton and Associates Phone: +61 3 9600 1979 Mobile: +61 437 361 433

About Alumina Limited

Alumina Limited is a leading Australian company listed on the ASX and the NYSE. Its strategy is to invest world-wide in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through the 40% ownership of Alcoa World Alumina & Chemicals (AWAC), the world's largest alumina business. Our partner, Alcoa, owns the remaining 60% of AWAC and is the manager.

About CITIC

CITIC Group Corporation is a state-owned enterprise established in 1979 with the approval of the State Council of the People's Republic of China and a large multinational conglomerate based in China. It has a full range of financial businesses, including banking, securities, insurance, trust, fund management, asset management and futures. It also has extensive interests in a number of other industries including real estate and regional development, project contracting, infrastructure, resources and energy, machinery manufacturing, IT and high-tech industries. CITIC Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Group Corporation, was established on 27 December 2011 to hold most of CITIC's operating assets.

CITIC Group Corporation indirectly holds approximately 59% of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange with a market capitalisation of approximately A\$1.2bn (HK\$9.3bn).

*The subscribers are CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, and Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Limited.

NOT FOR RELEASE OR DISTRIBUTION IN THE UNITED STATES

This announcement does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, securities in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, any "U.S. person" (as defined in Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act")) ("U.S. Persons"). The securities to be issued in the Placement and the Entitlement Offer have not and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act. Securities may not be offered or sold in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. Persons unless the securities have been registered under the U.S. Securities Act or in a transaction exempt from, or not subject to, the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act.

Important information

Some statements in this public announcement are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the US Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements also include those containing such words as 'anticipate', 'estimates', 'should', 'will', 'expects', 'plans' or similar expressions. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that may cause actual outcomes to be different from the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ from the forward-looking statements include: (a) material adverse changes in global economic, alumina or aluminium industry conditions and the markets served by AWAC; (b) changes in production and development costs and production levels or to sales agreements; (c) changes in laws or regulations or policies; (d) changes in alumina and aluminium prices and currency exchange rates; and (e) the other risk factors summarised in Alumina's Form 20-F for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Stephen Foster Company Secretary

14 February 2013

Allens > < Linklaters

Subscription Agreement

Alumina Limited

CITIC Resources Holdings Limited

CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd

Agreement for the subscription for ordinary shares to be issued by Alumina Limited

Allens 101 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Tel +61 3 9614 1011 Fax +61 3 9614 4661 www.allens.com.au

© Copyright Aliens, Australia 2013

Table of Contents

1.	Definitions and Interpretation					
	1.1	Definitions	1			
	1.2	Interpretation	. 4			
	1.3	Business Days	5			
2.	Subscription Shares					
	2.1	Subscription	5			
	2.2	Use of Subscription Amount	5			
	2.3	Agreement to serve as application	5			
	2.4	Settlement and allotment of Subscription Shares	6			
3.	Rights Attaching to Shares and Quotation					
	3.1	Rights attaching to the Shares	6			
	3.2	Quotation	6			
4.	Undertakings					
	4.1	The Company's undertakings	. 7			
	4.2	The Subscriber's and Holdco's undertakings	7			
5.	On-sale of Subscription Shares					
	5.1	Issue without disclosure document	7			
	5.2	Acknowledgements and confirmations by the Subscriber and Holdco	7			
6.	Representations and Warranties					
	6.1	By all parties	8			
	6.2	By the Company	8			
	6.3	By the Subscriber and Holdco	8			
	6.4	Independence	8			
	6.5	Reliance	8			
	6.6	Acknowledgments	9			
	6.7	Notice of breach	9			
	6.8	Survival	10			
7.	Sha	reholding	10			
	7.1	No insider trading	10			
	7.2	Acquisition of Shares	10			
	7.3	Restriction on Disposal of Shares	12			
	7.4	Permitted Disposals of Shares	13			
	7.5	Remedies	13			
	7.7	Exception for CITIC Securities Company Limited	13			
8.	Boa	Board Representation				
9.	Termination					
	9.1	Termination by the Subscriber and Holdco	14			
	9.2	Termination by the Company	15			
10.	Gen	eral	15			
	10.1	Costs	15			

	10.2	Governing law				15
	10.3	Process agent				16
	10.4	GST				16
	10.5	Confidentiality Deed				16
	10.6	Public announcements				16
11.	Notic	ces				17
	11.1	How to give a notice				17
	11.2	When a notice is given				17
	11.3	Address for notices				18
12.	Acknowledgments					18
	12.1	Rights personal				18
	12.2	No waiver		j.		18
	12.3	Several and not joint liability				18
	12.4	Severability				18
	12.5	Extent of obligations				19
	12.6	Entire agreement				19
	12.7					19
	12.8	No merger	•			19
	12.9	Counterparts		•		19
Sche	dule					21
	Warra	inties				21
Anne	exure					23
		Releases to the ASX and HKSX				23
	Pialt	tologood to the Mort and Thrort				20

Date	14 February 2013
Parties	
1.	Alumina Limited (ABN 85 004 820 419) of Level 12, IBM Centre, 60 City Road, Southbank, Victoria, Australia (the <i>Company</i>).
2.	CITIC Resources Holdings Limited (incorporated in Bermuda) having its registered office at Clarendon House, 2 Church Street, Hamilton HM 11, Bermuda and having its principal place of business at Suites 3001-3006, 30/F, One Pacific Place, 88 Queensway, Hong Kong SAR (<i>Holdco</i>).
3.	CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd (ACN 107 652 817) of CITIC House, Level 7, 99 King Street, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia (the <i>Subscriber</i>).
Recitals	
Α	The Subscriber agrees to subscribe for the Subscription Shares on the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

It is agreed as follows.

1. Definitions and Interpretation

1.1 Definitions

The following definitions apply in this Agreement unless the contrary intention appears or the context otherwise requires.

ASIC means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.

Associate means, in relation to a person, an associate (within the meaning given in sections 12 to 17 of the Corporations Act) of the person in relation to the Company.

ASX means ASX Limited (ABN 98 008 624 691) and, where the context requires, its Related Bodies Corporate, or the financial market known as 'ASX' operated by ASX Limited.

Authorisation means:

- (a) an authorisation, consent, licence, declaration, approval, exemption or waiver, however it is described; and
- (b) in relation to anything that could be prohibited or restricted by law if a Government Agency acts in any way within a specified period, the expiry of that period without that action being taken,

including any renewal or amendment of any of the above.

AWAC Joint Venture means the Alcoa World Alumina and Chemicals joint venture.

AWAC Joint Venture Agreement means all those agreements governing the establishment and operation of the AWAC Joint Venture, including but not limited to the following key agreements:

- (a) the Formation Agreement dated 21 December 1994 between, among others, Alcoa Inc. and the Company;
- (b) the Charter of the Strategic Council dated 21 December 1994 between Alcoa Inc. and the Company; and
- (c) the Shareholders Agreement regarding Alcoa of Australia Limited dated 10 May 1996 between Alcoa Australian Holdings Pty Ltd (as successor to Alcoa International Holdings Company) and the Company.

Bank Account means the bank account established in the name of "Alumina Limited" with Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited, the details of which are as follows.

Address: Cnr Queen & Creek Streets, Brisbane Qld 4000, Australia

Swift ID: ANZBAU3M

BSB Number: 014 002

Account Number: 8373-16664

Board means the board of directors of the Company.

Business Day has the meaning given in the Listing Rules.

Company Securities means:

- (a) any shares in or other securities of the Company, or any securities convertible into shares in or other securities of the Company, or
- (b) any legal or equitable interest in such shares or securities.

Confidentiality Deed means the deed of that name entered into between Holdco and the Company on 31 July 2012.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Disclosure Material means all information disclosed by, or on behalf of, the Company to Holdco, the Subscriber or any of their respective Related Bodies Corporate in connection with the Subscriber's proposed investment in the Company, including information relating to the business, assets or affairs of the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate or any of the entities of the AWAC Joint Venture, and all past, current and prospective financial, accounting, legal, trading, marketing, technical and business information.

Dispose means, in relation to a Share (or any interest in the Share), to enter into a transaction:

- (a) which results in a person other than the registered holder of the Share:
 - (i) acquiring or having any equitable or beneficial interest in the Share, including an equitable interest arising under a declaration of trust, an agreement for sale and purchase or an option agreement or an agreement creating a charge or other Security Interest over the Share; or

- (ii) having any financial interest in, or economic exposure to, a Share, but only in circumstances where the transaction creating that interest or exposure arises through entry into an equity swap or derivative; or
- (iii) acquiring or having any rights of pre-emption, first refusal or other direct or indirect control over the disposal of the Share; or
- (iv) acquiring or having any rights of direct or indirect control over the exercise of any voting rights or rights to appoint directors attaching to the Share; or
- (b) which results in a person other than the registered holder of the Share otherwise acquiring or having legal or equitable rights against the registered holder of the Share (or against a person who directly or indirectly controls the affairs of the registered holder of the Shares) which have the effect of placing the other person in substantially the same position as if the person had acquired a legal or equitable interest in the Share itself.

but excludes a transaction permitted by this Agreement, and *Disposal* has a corresponding meaning.

FATA means the Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975 (Cth).

Government Agency means any:

- (a) government or governmental, semi-governmental or judicial entity; or
- (b) minister, department, office, commission, delegate, instrumentality, agency, board or authority of any government.

It also includes any regulatory organisation established under statute or any stock exchange.

HKSX means The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

HKSX Listing Rules means the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the HKSX. **Insolvency Event** means any of the following events in relation to a party:

- (a) a liquidator, receiver, receiver and manager, administrator, official manager or other controller (as defined in the Corporations Act), trustee or controlling trustee or similar official is appointed over any of the property or undertaking of the party;
- (b) the party is, or becomes unable to, pay its debts when they are due or is or becomes unable to pay its debts within the meaning of the Corporations Act, or is presumed to be insolvent under the Corporations Act;
- (c) something having a substantially similar effect to (a) or (b) happens in connection with the party under the law of any jurisdiction;
- (d) the party stops or suspends or threatens to stop or suspend payment of all or a class of its debts;
- (e) the party ceases to carry on business; or
- (f) an order is made for the administration, winding up or liquidation of the party or a resolution is passed to liquidate the party, otherwise than for the purpose of an amalgamation or reconstruction.

Listing Rules means the Listing Rules of the ASX (including the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, the ASX Operating Rules and the ASX Clear Operating Rules) as waived or modified by the ASX in respect of the Company in any particular case.

Placement Settlement Time means 2.00 pm on the date of this Agreement.

Prescribed Percentage means:

- (a) for the period of 24 months from the date of this Agreement 15.0%; and
- (b) thereafter 19.99%.

Professional or Sophisticated Investor means a category of investor under sections 708(8) or 708(11) of the Corporations Act to whom an offer of a body's securities can be made without disclosure.

Representative means an employee, agent, officer, director, sub-contractor, professional adviser, lawyer, investment bank, accountant, auditor or other person who may be employed or engaged by the Company to act for it, or on its behalf.

Security Interest includes any mortgage, pledge, lien or charge or any security or preferential interest or arrangement of any kind or any other right of, or arrangement with, any creditor to have its claim satisfied in priority to other creditors with, or from the proceeds of, any asset. It includes retention of title other than in the ordinary course of day to day trading and a deposit of money by way of security but it excludes a charge or lien arising in favour of a Government Agency by operation of statute unless there is default in payment of money secured by that charge or lien.

Shares means fully paid ordinary shares in the capital of the Company.

Subscription Amount means \$271,227,806.40.

Subscription Shares means 219,617,657 Shares.

1.2 Interpretation

Headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation. The following rules apply in interpreting this Agreement unless the contrary intention appears or the context otherwise requires.

- (a) The singular includes the plural and the converse.
- (b) A gender includes all genders.
- (c) Where a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning.
- (d) A reference to a person, corporation, trust, partnership, unincorporated body or other entity includes any of them.
- (e) A reference to a *clause* is a reference to a clause of this Agreement.
- (f) A reference to time is a reference to the time in Melbourne, Victoria, Australia.
- (g) A reference to a party to this Agreement or another agreement or document includes the party's successors and substitutes or assigns.

- (h) A reference to any agreement or document is to the agreement or document as amended, novated, supplemented, varied or replaced from time to time, except to the extent prohibited by this Agreement.
- (i) A reference to legislation or to a provision of legislation includes a modification or re-enactment of or substitution for it and a regulation or statutory instrument issued under it.
- (j) A reference to **dollars** and \$ is a reference to the lawful currency of Australia.
- (k) A reference to **writing** includes a facsimile transmission and any means of reproducing words in a tangible and permanently visible form.
- (I) A reference to *conduct* includes an omission, statement or undertaking, whether or not in writing.
- (m) A reference to *includes* or *including* means includes, without limitation, or including, without limitation, respectively.
- (n) Unless stated otherwise, one provision does not limit the effect of another.
- (o) All obligations in this Agreement are to be performed duly and punctually.
- (p) A term or expression starting with a capital letter which is defined in the Corporations Act but is not defined in this Agreement, has the meaning given in the Corporations Act.

1.3 Business Days

If the day on or by which a person must do something under this Agreement is not a Business Day:

- (a) if the act involves a payment that is due on demand, the person must do it on or by the next Business Day; and
- (b) in any other case, the person must do it on or by the previous Business Day.

2. Subscription Shares

2.1 Subscription

The Subscriber will subscribe, and the Company will issue to the Subscriber, the Subscription Shares at or about the Placement Settlement Time for the Subscription Amount.

2.2 Use of Subscription Amount

The Company must use the funds paid to it by the Subscriber as the Subscription Amount for the general corporate purposes of the Company and its Related Bodies Corporate.

2.3 Agreement to serve as application

On execution of this Agreement by all parties, this Agreement serves as an application by the Subscriber to subscribe for the Subscription Shares and it will not be necessary for the Subscriber to provide a separate application form to the Company for the Subscription Shares. The Subscriber agrees to be bound by the constitution of the Company upon the issue of the Subscription Shares.

2.4 Settlement and allotment of Subscription Shares

- (a) The Subscriber must pay the Subscription Amount in Australian dollars to the Company in immediately available funds to the Company's Bank Account at or before the Placement Settlement Time.
- (b) The funds received by the Company from the Subscriber under clause 2.4(a) must be held by or on behalf of the Company in trust for the Subscriber pending the issue of the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber.
- (c) At or about the Placement Settlement Time, in consideration for the Subscriber applying for the Subscription Shares and paying the Subscription Amount to the Company, the Company must issue the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber. The obligation of the Company to issue the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber is conditional on the Subscriber paying the Subscription Amount to the Company at or before the Placement Settlement Time.

3. Rights Attaching to Shares and Quotation

3.1 Rights attaching to the Shares

When issued, the Subscription Shares will:

- (a) be issued free from any Security Interest;
- (b) be credited as fully paid; and
- (c) rank equally in all respects with the existing Shares on issue.

3.2 Quotation

In respect of the Subscription Shares, the Company must:

- (a) on or before their day of issue:
 - (i) cause the Company's share register to register the Subscriber as the holder of the Subscription Shares; and
 - (ii) apply for, and do everything the ASX reasonably requires to obtain, quotation of the Subscription Shares on the ASX; and
- (b) no later than 7 days after their day of issue, cause the Company's share register to provide the Subscriber with a holding statement or other confirmation stating its shareholding in the Company.

4. Undertakings

4.1 The Company's undertakings

The Company will:

- (a) at all times, be in compliance with all material obligations imposed on it under the Listing Rules and the Corporations Act;
- (b) prepare and lodge on a prompt and timely basis all documents required by the Listing Rules and the Corporations Act as necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- use all reasonable efforts to co-operate with the Subscriber and Holdco to prepare all announcements, circulars and other documents as are required to be issued by Holdco under the HKSX Listing Rules in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it (to the extent that such documents relate to the Company), and otherwise to enable Holdco to comply with its obligations under the HKSX Listing Rules; and
- (d) use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all other action and do, or cause to be done, all other things necessary or appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.2 The Subscriber's and Holdco's undertakings

- (a) The Subscriber and Holdco will use all reasonable efforts to co-operate with the Company and its Representatives to prepare all documents to be lodged by the Company with the ASX in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it (to the extent that such documents relate to the Subscriber or Holdco, respectively).
- (b) The Subscriber and Holdco will use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all other action and do, or cause to be done, all other things necessary or appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

5. On-sale of Subscription Shares

5.1 Issue without disclosure document

As no formal disclosure document (such as a prospectus) will be lodged with ASIC for the issue of the Subscription Shares, the Subscription Shares will only be offered and issued to a person that is a Professional or Sophisticated Investor.

5.2 Acknowledgements and confirmations by the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge:

(a) that section 707(3) of the Corporations Act imposes certain restrictions on the capacity of a person to whom securities have been issued other than pursuant to a formal disclosure document to on-sell those securities within 12 months after their issue;

- (b) that this Agreement imposes no obligation on the Company, whether express or implied, to assist the Subscriber to on-sell the Subscription Shares, including by way of a disclosure document or a notice under section 708A(5)(e) of the Corporations Act; and
- (c) that the Company is not issuing the Subscription Shares for the purposes of the Subscriber selling or transferring them, or granting, issuing or transferring interests in, or options or warrants over, them, and that the Company requires that the Subscriber acquires the Subscription Shares as an investment to be held for at least the medium term (ie longer than 12 months), subject to the terms of this Agreement.

The Subscriber further confirms that it is not subscribing for the Subscription Shares for the purposes of selling or transferring them, or granting, issuing or transferring interests in, or options or warrants over, them within the period of 12 months from the date of this Agreement.

6. Representations and Warranties

6.1 By all parties

Each party represents and warrants to the other parties that each of the matters set out in Part 1 of the Schedule, in so far as it relates to itself, is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement and immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares.

6.2 By the Company

The Company represents and warrants to the Subscriber and Holdco that each of the matters set out in Part 2 of the Schedule is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement.

6.3 By the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco severally represent and warrant to the Company that each of the matters set out in Part 3 of the Schedule, in so far as it relates to itself, is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement and immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares.

6.4 Independence

Each of the paragraphs set out in the Schedule shall be construed independently and no paragraph shall be limited by implications arising from any other paragraph.

6.5 Reliance

Each party acknowledges that each other party has executed this Agreement and agreed to take part in the transactions that this Agreement contemplates in reliance on the representations and warranties that are made in clauses 6.1 to 6.3.

6.6 Acknowledgments

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) except as expressly set out in this Agreement, neither the Company, its
 Representatives nor any other person acting on behalf of or associated with the
 Company has made any representation, given any advice or given any warranty or
 undertaking, promise or forecast of any kind in relation to the Subscription Shares,
 the Company, the Disclosure Material or this Agreement;
- (b) without limiting paragraph (a), no representation, no advice, no warranty, no undertaking, no promise and no forecast is given in relation to:
 - (i) any economic, fiscal or other interpretations or evaluations by the Company or any person acting on behalf of or associated with the Company or any other person; or
 - (ii) future matters, including future or forecast costs, prices, revenues or profits;
- (c) without limiting paragraph (a) or (b), and except for the statements made in the Schedule, no statement or representation by the Company or its Representatives:
 - (i) has induced or influenced the Subscriber or Holdco to enter into this Agreement or agree to any or all of its terms;
 - (ii) has been relied on in any way as being accurate by the Subscriber or Holdco:
 - (iii) has been warranted to the Subscriber or Holdco as being true; or
 - (iv) has been taken into account by the Subscriber or Holdco as being important to its decision to enter into this Agreement or agree to any or all of its terms; and
- (d) without limiting paragraph (a), (b) or (c), to the maximum extent permitted by law neither the Company, its Representatives nor any other person acting on behalf of or associated with the Company (each, a *Relevant Person*) is liable in any way for, and each of the Subscriber and Holdco unconditionally and irrevocably releases each Relevant Person from any liability for and waives any right to make any claim in respect of, any inaccuracy, incompleteness or other defect in any information relating to future matters (if any) provided in the Disclosure Material (including without limitation information (if any) as to future or forecast costs, prices, revenues, profits or dividends) by a Relevant Person to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber, Holdco, any of their Related Bodies Corporate or any of their respective employees, officers, advisers or agents, including liability in negligence or other tort, or for misrepresentation or misleading and deceptive conduct.

6.7 Notice of breach

(a) The Company undertakes to the Subscriber and Holdco that it will notify them as soon as practicable after it becomes aware of a breach of any representation or

- warranty under clause 6.1 relating to it or of any representation or warranty under clause 6.2 or any undertaking given by it in this Agreement.
- (b) The Subscriber and Holdco each undertakes to the Company that it will notify the Company as soon as practicable after it becomes aware of a breach of any representation or warranty under clause 6.1 relating to it or of any representation or warranty under clause 6.3 or any undertaking given by it in this Agreement.

6.8 Survival

The representations and warranties given by a party under this Agreement shall not merge upon completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

7. Shareholding

7.1 No insider trading

The Subscriber and Holdco each acknowledges that some of the Disclosure Material may be 'inside information' within the meaning of Part 7.10, Division 3 of the Corporations Act in relation to Company Securities. Without limiting anything else in this Agreement, each of the Subscriber and Holdco must not do, and must each ensure that none of its directors, officers, employees or Related Bodies Corporate does, anything which results or could result in the Subscriber, Holdco or their respective directors, officers, employees or Related Bodies Corporate or the Company being in breach of any provision of Part 7.10, Division 3 of the Corporations Act, including by dealing or causing any person to deal in any Company Securities.

7.2 Acquisition of Shares

- (a) Subject to clause 7.2(b), each of the Subscriber and Holdco must:
 - (i) not undertake any action;
 - (ii) procure that its Subsidiaries do not undertake any action; and
 - (iii) use its best endeavours to procure that its other Related Bodies Corporate, and its reasonable endeavours to procure that its other Associates, do not undertake any action,

that would result in:

- the aggregate Voting Power (without duplication) of the Subscriber, CITIC Group Corporation (中国中信集团有限公司 of Capital Mansion, 6 Xinyuannanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100004, China) and their respective Related Bodies Corporate (the *Relevant Entities* and each a *Relevant Entity*) in the Company exceeding (or further exceeding) the Prescribed Percentage; or
- (v) the aggregate economic interests (without duplication) in, or exposure to, the Company of the Relevant Entities and their respective Associates exceeding (or further exceeding) that attaching to Shares which represent the Prescribed Percentage of the share capital of the Company from time

to time, including through entry into any derivative, swap, option or any other financial instrument or arrangement,

without the prior written approval of the Company and, if such approval is granted, only to the extent of such approval.

- (b) The restriction in paragraph (a) shall not apply:
 - (i) to acquisitions pursuant to a takeover bid by a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity in respect of all issued Shares, where that bid is made:
 - (A) after a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) has made a takeover bid in respect of all issued Shares which was not solicited by a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity (*Third Party Bid*), offers under that Third Party Bid remain capable of acceptance and a majority of the Board has recommended that holders of Shares accept such offers; or
 - (B) after the Company has proposed a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act pursuant to which a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) would acquire all Shares not already held by it, and the Company has not ceased to prosecute that scheme of arrangement;
 - (ii) to acquisitions pursuant to a capital raising by the Company, including:
 - (A) a dividend reinvestment plan (other than in the capacity of subunderwriter of such a plan);
 - (B) a pro-rata offer to its shareholders (to the extent only of the pro rata interest of a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity); or
 - (C) a share purchase plan of the Company; or
 - (iii) to increases in the aggregate Voting Power (without duplication) of the Relevant Entities in the Company above the Prescribed Percentage as a direct result of a reduction in the number of Shares on issue (for example, if a Relevant Entity does not participate in a Share buy-back by the Company).
- (c) If, before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement, the Subscriber is interested in acquiring more shares in the Company but would be prevented from doing so under clause 7.2(a), the Company and the Subscriber will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to increasing the Prescribed Percentage and permitting such an acquisition on the basis of such terms and timing as may be agreed at the time between the Company and the Subscriber.
- (d) If the Company proposes to issue any Shares or securities convertible into Shares before or after the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement by way

of a placement (*Further Placement*) and, at that time, the Relevant Entities hold in aggregate full legal and beneficial interests in at least 7.5% of all Shares then on issue, then, except to the extent that the Board considers its fiduciary or statutory duties require otherwise, the Company and the Subscriber will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to the Subscriber or one or more of its Related Bodies Corporate participating in that Further Placement (on the same terms and conditions as any other participant in the Further Placement and otherwise subject to the ASX Listing Rules and Australian law) in such a manner as to prevent the Subscriber's Voting Power in the Company from being diluted as a result of the Further Placement.

7.3 Restriction on Disposal of Shares

- (a) Subject to clauses 7.3(c) and 7.4, each of the Subscriber and Holdco must not, and must procure that its Subsidiaries do not, Dispose of any Subscription Shares at any time before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement without the prior written approval of the Company and, if such approval is granted, only to the extent of such approval.
- (b) If the Subscriber wishes to Dispose of any Subscription Shares before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement but would be prevented from doing so under clause 7.3(a), the Subscriber and the Company will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to permitting such a Disposal on the basis of such terms and timing as may be agreed at the time between the Company and the Subscriber.
- (c) Clause 7.3(a) does not restrict a Disposal occurring at least 12 months after the date of this Agreement, where such Disposal:
 - (i) involves the grant of a Security Interest in respect of the Subscription Shares in connection with any financing arrangement entered into by the Subscriber or any of its Related Bodies Corporate, provided that the provider of that financing arrangement does so, and obtains the Security Interest, in the ordinary course of its financial services business and not pursuant to, or part of, any transaction or proposal for a person to acquire a Relevant Interest in 20% or more of all Shares then on issue or of the total number of any other Company Securities; or
 - (ii) is made to a Related Body Corporate of the Subscriber, provided that clause 7.3(d) (to the extent applicable) is first complied with.
- (d) Prior to the Subscriber, Holdco or any of their respective Subsidiaries Disposing of any Subscription Shares, whether before or after the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement, to a Related Body Corporate of the Subscriber that is not a Subsidiary of the Subscriber (the *Transferee*), the Transferee and any Related Body Corporate of the Transferee specified by the Company (acting reasonably) must execute a deed with the Company and Holdco agreeing to be bound by the obligations imposed on the Subscriber and Holdco (as applicable) in

- this Agreement. The Subscriber and Holdco will remain liable to the Company for any subsequent breach of this Agreement by the Transferee.
- (e) Holdco shall procure that if any Subsidiary of Holdco that holds Subscription Shares ceases to be a Subsidiary of Holdco, prior to that entity ceasing to be a Subsidiary of Holdco the entity transfers its Subscription Shares to Holdco or another Subsidiary of Holdco.

7.4 Permitted Disposals of Shares

The Subscriber, Holdco and each of their respective Subsidiaries may Dispose of all or any of the Subscription Shares at any time pursuant to:

- (a) the acceptance of an offer made in connection with a takeover bid for all issued Shares where that bid is made after a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) has made a takeover bid and:
 - (i) the third party has acquired a Relevant Interest in more than 50% of all Shares; or
 - (ii) a majority of the Board has recommended that the third party's bid be accepted;
- (b) a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act between the Company and its members (and, for the avoidance of doubt, Relevant Entities and their Associates are not precluded from voting at a meeting to approve such scheme of arrangement); or
- (c) a buy-back of Shares by the Company.

7.5 Remedies

If the Subscriber or Holdco contravenes any provision of this clause 7, the Company may take any action lawfully available to it to remedy that contravention.

7.7 Exception for CITIC Securities Company Limited

Clause 7.2(a) shall not apply to increases in Voting Power or aggregate economic interests in, or exposure to, the Company arising solely as a result of action undertaken by CITIC Securities Company Limited (of CITIC Securities Tower, No. 48 Liangmaqiao Road, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100125, China) or any of its Subsidiaries:

- (a) in the ordinary course of its business of providing financial or securities services; and
- (b) not pursuant to, or part of, any transaction or proposal for a person to acquire a Relevant Interest in 20% or more of all Shares then on issue or of the total number of any other Company Securities; and
- (c) not undertaken on behalf of a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity.

8. Board Representation

- (a) The Company will procure that, by no later than 15 March 2013, the Board appoints one nominee of the Subscriber as a director to fill one of the existing casual vacancies on the Board.
- (b) The Company will use best endeavours to procure that the Board supports, and seeks shareholder approval for, the election of the nominee referred to in paragraph (a) to the Board at the first general meeting of the Company convened after the appointment of that nominee to the Board (subject to compliance by the directors of the Company with their statutory and fiduciary duties).
- (c) Any nominee elected by shareholders will be subject to re-election as required by the Listing Rules or the constitution of the Company, but the Company will use best endeavours to procure that the Board supports, and seeks shareholder approval to, any such re-election subject to:
 - (i) the Relevant Entities continuing to hold in aggregate full legal and beneficial interests in at least 7.5% of all Shares then on issue; and
 - (ii) compliance by the directors of the Company with their statutory and fiduciary duties.
- (d) If the Relevant Entities cease to hold in aggregate full legal and beneficial interests in at least:
 - (i) 10% of all Shares then on issue the Company, Holdco and the Subscriber will have discussions in good faith for the purposes of determining whether Holdco and the Subscriber wish to remain a medium to long term investor in the Company and accordingly, whether it is appropriate for the Subscriber and/or Holdco to continue to have a nominee appointed to the Board; and
 - (ii) 7.5% of all Shares on issue, and that continues for a period of at least six weeks Holdco and the Subscriber must use best endeavours to procure that any nominee of the Subscriber and/or Holdco that has been appointed as a director of the Company resigns from that position as soon as is practicable.

9. Termination

9.1 Termination by the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco may jointly (but not severally) terminate their obligations under this Agreement (but only to the extent that such obligations have not been performed as at the date of termination) at any time prior to the issue of any Subscription Shares by notice to the Company if:

any of the representations and warranties made by the Company in the Schedule
is not true and correct or is misleading in any material respect as at the date of this
Agreement or immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares;

- (b) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate;
- (c) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to any of the entities of the AWAC Joint Venture that are material to the business and operations of the AWAC Joint Venture;
- (d) the AWAC Joint Venture is dissolved, or the relevant parties issue a valid notice or otherwise initiate formal steps in accordance with the AWAC Joint Venture Agreement to terminate or dissolve the AWAC Joint Venture;
- (e) the Company is in material breach of the AWAC Joint Venture Agreement; or
- (f) the Company is prohibited from proceeding with the issue of the Subscription Shares by order from ASIC or any other Australian and United States regulatory body or Australian or United States court order.

9.2 Termination by the Company

The Company may terminate its obligations under this Agreement (but only to the extent not yet performed) at any time prior to the issue of any Subscription Shares by notice to the Subscriber and Holdco if:

- (a) any of the representations and warranties made by the Subscriber or Holdco in the Schedule is not true and correct or is misleading in any material respect as at the date of this Agreement or immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares;
- (b) the Company is prohibited from proceeding with the issue of any Subscription Shares by order from ASIC or any other Australian or United States regulatory body or Australian or United States court order;
- (c) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to the Subscriber; or
- (d) the Subscriber does not pay the Subscription Amount to the Company in accordance with clause 2 at or before the Placement Settlement Time.

10. General

10.1 Costs

Each party must bear its own costs arising out of the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement.

10.2 Governing law

This Agreement is governed by the laws of Victoria, Australia. The parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of courts exercising jurisdiction there, and agree that they will not object to the venue or claim that the relevant action or proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum.

10.3 Process agent

- (a) Holdco irrevocably:
 - nominates the Subscriber as its agent to receive service of process or other documents in any action or proceedings in the courts of Australia;
 and
 - (ii) agrees that service on that agent or any other person appointed under paragraph (b) will be sufficient service on it.
- (b) Holdco shall ensure that its process agent remains authorised to accept service on
 its behalf. If the process agent ceases to have an office in the place specified,
 Holdco shall ensure that there is another person in Australia acceptable to the
 Company to receive process on its behalf and shall promptly notify the Company of
 the appointment of that other person.

10.4 GST

- (a) Terms used in this clause 10.4 have the same meaning as the meaning given to those terms in the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* (Cth) and related imposition Acts. GST Amount means in relation to a Taxable Supply the amount of GST payable on that Taxable Supply.
- (b) If GST is payable on a Taxable Supply made under, by reference to or in connection with this Agreement, the party providing the Consideration for that Taxable Supply must also pay the GST Amount as additional Consideration. No payment is required until the supplier has provided a Tax Invoice. This clause does not apply to the extent that the Consideration for the Taxable Supply is expressly stated to be GST inclusive.
- (c) Any reference in the calculation of any indemnity, reimbursement or similar amount to a cost, expense or other liability incurred by a party, must exclude the amount of any Input Tax Credit entitlement in relation to the relevant cost, expense or other liability.
- (d) This clause 10.4 will continue to apply after expiration or termination of this Agreement.

10.5 Confidentiality Deed

- (a) Subject to paragraph (b) and clause 10.6, the Subscriber agrees to abide by the obligations imposed on Holdco under the Confidentiality Deed as if it were a party to that Deed.
- (b) Holdco and the Company agree to amend the Confidentiality Deed by deleting clauses 6.2 to 6.4 and 7 of that deed.

10.6 Public announcements

(a) Subject to paragraph (b), a party must not make any public announcement or statement concerning this Agreement or its terms or effect (or, in the case of the Company, concerning the Subscriber or Holdco) without the prior approval of the

other parties except to the extent (and only to the extent) it is unable to do so as a result of applicable legislation or other legal requirement or under the rules or regulations of any recognised stock exchange which are applicable to the disclosure. Subject to any requirements of law and paragraph (b), the parties must use their reasonable endeavours to agree on the wording and timing of all public announcements and statements by them in connection with this Agreement and its subject matter before the relevant announcement or statement is made.

(b) The initial public announcement by the Company to the ASX, and the initial public announcement by Holdco to the HKSX, in relation to the subject matter contemplated by this Agreement shall be substantially in the forms set out in the Annexure. It is agreed and acknowledged that, together with or subsequent to the initial public announcements, each party may disclose this Agreement in its entirety to the ASX or the HKSX (as the case may be) and/or make it available for inspection by the public in accordance with the Listing Rules and the HKSX Listing Rules (as the case may be) and that the consent of the other parties shall not be required to such disclosure.

11. Notices

11.1 How to give a notice

A notice, consent, approval, waiver or other communication under this agreement is only effective if it is:

- (a) in writing, signed by or on behalf of the person giving it;
- (b) addressed to the person to whom it is to be given; and
- (c) either:
 - (i) delivered or sent by pre-paid mail (by airmail, if the addressee is overseas) to that person's address; or
 - (ii) sent by fax to that person's fax number and the machine from which it is sent produces a report that states that it was sent in full.

11.2 When a notice is given

A notice, consent approval, waiver or other communication that complies with this clause is regarded as given and received:

- (a) if it is delivered or sent by fax:
 - by 5pm (local time in the place of receipt) on a Business Day on that day;or
 - (ii) after 5pm (local time in the place of receipt) on a Business Day, or on a day that is not a Business Day on the next Business Day; and
- (b) if it is sent by mail on actual receipt.

11.3 Address for notices

A person's address and fax number are those set out below, or as the person notifies the sender:

Company

Address:

Level 12, IBM Centre, 60 City Road, Southbank, Victoria 3006, Australia

Fax number:

+61 3 8699 2650

Attention:

Company Secretary

Holdco

Address:

Suites 3001-3006, 30/F, One Pacific Place, 88 Queensway, Hong Kong

Fax number:

+852 2815 9723

Attention:

Chief Executive Officer/Secretary

Subscriber

Address:

CITIC House, Level 7, 99 King Street, Melbourne, Victoria 3000, Australia

Fax number:

+61 3 9614 8800

Attention:

Chief Financial Officer / Company Secretary

12. Acknowledgments

12.1 Rights personal

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge that the offer for the Subscriber to subscribe for the Subscription Shares is personal to the Subscriber, and the Subscriber and Holdco may not assign, transfer or otherwise deal with their rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Company.

12.2 No waiver

No acquiescence, waiver or other indulgence granted by a party to any other party will in any way discharge or relieve that other party from any of its other obligations under this Agreement.

12.3 Several and not joint liability

Holdco shall not be liable to the Company or any other party for any breach of this Agreement by the Subscriber, except to the extent that this Agreement expressly imposes on Holdco an obligation to procure (or to use any endeavours to procure) that the Subscriber does or does not do any thing, whether by reference specifically to the Subscriber or by reference to the Subscriber as a Subsidiary, Related Body Corporate or Associate of Holdco, and except to the extent that any other obligation of Holdco under this Agreement to do any thing or take any action would require Holdco to procure that the Subscriber does any things or takes any action.

12.4 Severability

Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction will be ineffective as to that jurisdiction to the extent of the prohibition or unenforceability. That

will not invalidate the remaining provisions of this Agreement nor affect the validity or enforceability of that provision in any other jurisdiction.

12.5 Extent of obligations

If any payment under this Agreement becomes void by any statutory provision or otherwise, the obligations of the party that made the payment will be taken not to have been discharged in respect of that payment and the parties shall be restored to the rights which each respectively would have had if that payment had not been made.

12.6 Entire agreement

This Agreement and the Confidentiality Deed (as amended by this Agreement) contain the entire agreement of the parties with respect to their subject matter. They set out the only conduct relied on by the parties and supersedes all earlier conduct by the parties with respect to their subject matter.

12.7 Further assurances

Each party must do all things necessary to give full effect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

12.8 No merger

The rights and obligations of the parties will not merge on the completion of any transaction contemplated by this Agreement. They will survive the execution and delivery of any assignment or other document entered into for the purpose of implementing a transaction.

12.9 Counterparts

- (a) This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts. All counterparts together will be taken to constitute one instrument.
- (b) If a party executes this Agreement and provides a signed copy to the other parties (including a copy that is faxed or an original or copy in PDF format that is transmitted by email), any subsequent failure or delay in providing the other parties with an original signed counterpart shall in no way invalidate its agreement or otherwise impugn the ability of the other parties to proceed in reliance on the existence of a binding agreement.

Executed as an agreement.

Executed in accordance with section 127 of the *Corporations Act 2001* by **Alumina**

Limited:

Director Signature

GEORGE

Print Name

Director/Secretary Signature

Print Name

Executed by CITIC Resources Holdings

Limited by its duly authorised signatories:

Signature of authorised signatory

CHEN ZENG

Print Name

Signature of authorised signatory

Print Name

Executed in accordance with section 127 of the *Corporations Act 2001* by **CITIC**

Resources Australia Pty Ltd:

Director Signature

CHEAL ZENG

Print Name

Director/Secretary Signature

Print Name

Schedule

Warranties

Part 1: By the Parties

- (a) (Status) It is a company limited by shares under the laws of the place of its incorporation.
- (b) (Capacity) It has full legal capacity and power to enter into this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (c) (Corporate authority) It has taken all corporate action that is necessary or desirable to authorise its entry into this Agreement and its carrying out of the transactions that this Agreement contemplates.
- (d) (Authorisation) It holds each Authorisation that is necessary to:
 - (i) execute this Agreement and to carry out the transactions that this Agreement contemplates;
 - (ii) ensure that this Agreement is legal, valid, binding and admissible in evidence; and
 - (iii) enable it to properly carry on its business,
 - and it is complying with any conditions to which any of these Authorisations is subject.
- (e) (Agreement effective) This Agreement constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms subject to any necessary stamping or registration.

Part 2: By the Company

- (a) (Subscription Shares) On the issue of the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber in accordance with this Agreement, full beneficial and legal title in the Subscription Shares will vest in the Subscriber.
- (b) (Share capital) There are 2,440,196,187 Shares on issue as at the date of this Agreement. There is not outstanding any right (whether present, or future and whether contingent or not) granted by the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate under which any person may call for the allotment or issue of any shares in the Company (including option and conversion rights, but excluding any right granted under an employee incentive scheme operated by the Company), there are no Security Interests in the Subscription Shares and there are no dividends or other distributions that have been declared or determined by the Company but not yet paid in which the Subscription Shares will not participate.
- (c) (Listing Rules) The issue of the Subscription Shares will not contravene the Listing Rules (as waived) in respect of the Company or with any provision of the Corporations Act or any other relevant Australian legislation.
- (d) (Compliance with Listing Rule 3.1) The Company is in compliance with Listing Rule 3.1, such that all information concerning the Company that a reasonable person would expect

- to have a material effect on the price or value of Shares has been disclosed to the ASX, and there is no information which has been withheld from disclosure under that rule (excluding under any one of the permitted exceptions to that rule).
- (Disclosure of other material information) Any information which the Company is (e) withholding from disclosure under one of the permitted exceptions to Listing Rule 3.1 has been disclosed to the Subscriber (or to one of its Related Bodies Corporate or Associates for the benefit of the Subscriber), and (without limiting clause 5.2(b)) there is no other information that the Company would be required to set out in a notice under section 708A(5)(e) of the Corporations Act in order to comply with section 708A(6)(e) (taking into account sections 708A(7) and (8)) of the Corporations Act and, to the best of the Company's knowledge and belief acting in good faith, all historical information comprised in the Disclosure Material disclosed by, or on behalf of, the Company to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber is (taking into account all other information that the Company has disclosed to the ASX or that is otherwise in the public domain) complete and accurate in all material respects and is not misleading in any material respect. To avoid doubt, no warranty is given by the Company as to the completeness, accuracy or non-misleading nature of future matters (if any) included in any information disclosed in the Disclosure Material or otherwise by, or on behalf of, the Company to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber, including without limitation information (if any) as to future or forecast costs, prices, revenues, profits or dividends.
- (f) (Insolvency Event) No Insolvency Event has occurred or subsists in relation to the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate.

Part 3: By the Subscriber and Holdco

- (a) (FATA) The requisite approval of the Treasurer of Australia has been obtained for the Subscriber to acquire the Subscription Shares.
- (b) (**Professional or Sophisticated Investor**) The Subscriber is a Professional or Sophisticated Investor.
- (c) (Compliance with law) The Subscriber is a person to whom the offer and issue of Shares as contemplated by this Agreement can be undertaken in compliance with all applicable laws, and all relevant Chinese regulatory approvals required in order for the Subscriber to enter into and carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including those from the National Development Reform Commission and the Ministry of Finance, have been obtained and are final, unconditional, irrevocable and in full force and effect.

Subscription Agreement

Allens > < Linklaters

Annexure

Draft Releases to the ASX and HKSX

To: The Manager
Announcements
Company Announcements Office
Australian Securities Exchange



Public Announcement 2013 - 3AWC

ALUMINA LIMITED SECURES STRATEGIC INVESTMENT OF A\$452M BY CITIC

- Strategic investment of A\$452 million in Alumina by CITIC
- Funds will be used primarily to repay bank debt
- Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, Mr Chen Zeng, will be appointed to the Alumina Board
- The placement has received all necessary approvals and is not subject to any conditions

Alumina Limited ("Alumina") today announced that CITIC* will unconditionally subscribe, in aggregate, for 366,029,428 fully paid ordinary shares in Alumina, being 15% of Alumina's current capital base, representing 13.04% of Alumina's capital base following completion (the "Placement"). The Placement will raise approximately A\$452 million based on an issue price of A\$1.235 per share, which reflects a premium of approximately 3% to the closing price of Alumina shares on 13 February 2013 and a premium of 11% to the volume weighted average price of Alumina shares for the month ending 13 February 2013. The new shares issued under the Placement, which is to be completed in two tranches, today and by Monday 18 February 2013, will rank equally from allotment in all respects with existing Alumina shares.

The Placement introduces CITIC as a strategically aligned and financially strong long-term investor to the Alumina share register. The funds raised under the Placement will be applied by Alumina primarily to repay bank debt. Alumina's net debt position will fall from approximately US\$681 million currently to approximately US\$216 million as a result of the Placement.

The Alumina board of directors intends to enlarge its board by appointing Mr Chen Zeng as a director. Mr Zeng is the Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. Following appointment, Mr Zeng would be subject to election at Alumina's Annual General Meeting in May 2013.

Alumina Limited CEO, John Bevan, commented, "This secures a strategic, long-term investor at a premium to our recent share price. CITIC's investment demonstrates their confidence in the alumina industry and their understanding of Alumina Limited's unique position in the global market. We look forward to working with CITIC on ways to enhance the value of Alumina's interest in the AWAC joint venture.

Alumina Limited

ABN 85 004 820 419

GPO Box 5411 Melbourne Vic 3001 Australia

Level 12 IBM Centre 60 City Road Southbank Vic 3006 Australia

Tel +61 (0)3 8699 2600 Fax +61 (0)3 8699 2699 Email info@aluminalimited.com "CITIC has a long history of investment in the metals and mining industry in Australia. CITIC's first Australian investment was in the AWAC joint venture's Portland Aluminium Smelter in 1986 and it now owns a 22.5% stake in the Smelter. We look forward to the industry expertise and insight into the market that Mr Zeng will bring to the Board of Alumina Limited".

Mr Zeng commented, "CITIC is a diversified energy and natural resources investment company with existing investment in the aluminium sector, so today's investment in Alumina is a natural progression of our strategy. The Placement provides CITIC with the opportunity to invest in one of Australia's leading companies with a world class, global portfolio of upstream mining and refining operations in the aluminium sector."

Subscription Agreements

Alumina and CITIC have entered into two Subscription Agreements to give effect to the Placement. A full copy of each of the two Subscription Agreements is attached to this announcement.

CITIC's investment in Alumina via the Placement has been approved by the Treasurer of the Commonwealth of Australia under the Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975 (Cth), and by the National Development and Reform Commission of the People's Republic of China and other relevant Chinese regulatory authorities.

Flagstaff Partners is acting as financial adviser to Alumina.

ANZ Corporate Advisory is acting as financial adviser to CITIC.

Shareholder Enquiries

For investor enquiries:

John Bevan Chief Executive Officer Phone: +61 3 8699 2601 john.bevan@aluminalimited.com

Chris Thiris
Chief Financial Officer
Phone: +61 3 8699 2607
chris.thiris@aluminalimited.com

For media enquiries:

Nerida Mossop Hinton and Associates Phone: +61 3 9600 1979 Mobile: +61 437 361 433

About Alumina Limited

Alumina Limited is a leading Australian company listed on the ASX and the NYSE. Its strategy is to invest world-wide in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through the 40% ownership of Alcoa World Alumina & Chemicals (AWAC), the world's largest alumina business. Our partner, Alcoa, owns the remaining 60% of AWAC and is the manager.

About CITIC

CITIC Group Corporation is a state-owned enterprise established in 1979 with the approval of the State Council of the People's Republic of China and a large multinational conglomerate based in China. It has a full range of financial businesses, including banking, securities, insurance, trust, fund management, asset management and futures. It also has extensive interests in a number of other industries including real estate and regional development, project contracting, infrastructure, resources and energy, machinery manufacturing, IT and high-tech industries. CITIC Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Group Corporation, was established on 27 December 2011 to hold most of CITIC's operating assets.

CITIC Group Corporation indirectly holds approximately 59% of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange with a market capitalisation of approximately A\$1.2bn (HK\$9.3bn).

*The subscribers are CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, and Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Limited.

NOT FOR RELEASE OR DISTRIBUTION IN THE UNITED STATES

This announcement does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, securities in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, any "U.S. person" (as defined in Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act")) ("U.S. Persons"). The securities to be issued in the Placement and the Entitlement Offer have not and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act. Securities may not be offered or sold in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. Persons unless the securities have been registered under the U.S. Securities Act or in a transaction exempt from, or not subject to, the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act.

Important information

Some statements in this public announcement are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the US Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements also include those containing such words as 'anticipate', 'estimates', 'should', 'will', 'expects', 'plans' or similar expressions. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that may cause actual outcomes to be different from the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ from the forward-looking statements include: (a) material adverse changes in global economic, alumina or aluminium industry conditions and the markets served by AWAC; (b) changes in production and development costs and production levels or to sales agreements; (c) changes in laws or regulations or policies; (d) changes in alumina and aluminium prices and currency exchange rates; and (e) the other risk factors summarised in Alumina's Form 20-F for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Stephen Foster Company Secretary

14 February 2013

Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited take no responsibility for the contents of this announcement, make no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaim any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any part of the contents of this announcement.



(incorporated in Bermuda with limited liability)
(Stock Code: 1205)

DISCLOSEABLE TRANSACTION

SUBSCRIPTION FOR SHARES IN ALUMINA LIMITED

Subscription for Alumina Shares

CRA, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, has agreed to subscribe for 219,617,657 Alumina Shares for an aggregate Subscription Price of A\$271,227,806.40 (HK\$2,196,945,231.84).

Listing Rules Implications

The Subscription constitutes a discloseable transaction of the Company under Chapter 14 of the Listing Rules and is subject to the reporting and announcement requirements under the Listing Rules.

INTRODUCTION

CRA, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, has entered into the Subscription Agreement pursuant to which CRA has agreed to subscribe for, and Alumina has agreed to issue to CRA, 219,617,657 Alumina Shares for an aggregate Subscription Price of A\$271,227,806.40 (HK\$2,196,945,231.84). The Subscription Shares shall represent 7.826% of all Alumina Shares in issue following Completion.

Alumina is a leading Australian company listed on the ASX and the NYSE. Its strategy is to invest world-wide in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through its 40% ownership of AWAC, the world's largest alumina producer.

DETAILS OF THE SUBSCRIPTION

Date of the Subscription Agreement

14 February 2013

Parties to the Subscription Agreement

- (1) CRA
- (2) the Company
- (3) Alumina

To the best of the Directors' knowledge, information and belief and having made all reasonable enquiry, Alumina and its ultimate beneficial owners are third parties independent of the Company and connected persons of the Company.

Subscription Shares

CRA has agreed to subscribe for 219,617,657 Alumina Shares.

Following Completion, the Subscription Shares shall represent 7.826% of all Alumina Shares in issue and rank equally in all respects with all other Alumina Shares in issue.

Subscription Price

The aggregate Subscription Price for the Subscription Shares is A\$271,227,806.40 (HK\$2,196,945,231.84), payable by CRA in cash at Completion. The aggregate Subscription Price will be financed by CRA from internal resources.

The Subscription Price represents:

- (i) a premium of 2.9% to the closing price of A\$1.200 (HK\$9.720) per Alumina Share as quoted on the ASX on the Last ASX Trading Day;
- (ii) a premium of 7.3% to the average closing price of A\$1.151 (HK\$9.323) per Alumina Share as quoted on the ASX for the five trading days immediately prior to and including the Last ASX Trading Day; and
- (iii) a premium of 8.7% to the average closing price of A\$1.136 (HK\$9.202) per Alumina Share as quoted on the ASX for the ten trading days immediately prior to and including the Last ASX Trading Day.

The Subscription Price was agreed following arm's length negotiations between CRA and Alumina and determined by reference to, among other things, the recent market prices of Alumina Shares traded on the ASX.

Each of CRA, the Company and Alumina will bear its own costs and expenses incurred in respect of the Subscription.

Completion Date of the Subscription

Completion shall take place on 14 February 2013.

Director Nomination Right

CRA has the right to nominate one director to the Alumina Board so long as the aggregate shareholding in Alumina of the Relevant Entities is not less than 7.5% of all Alumina Shares in issue and the nominee shall be subject to election and re-election by Alumina shareholders in accordance with the ASX Listing Rules. Following Completion, CRA shall hold 7.826% of all Alumina Shares in issue and together with CITIC Group (upon completion of the subscription by its wholly-owned subsidiary for 146,411,771 Alumina Shares representing 5.217% of all Alumina Shares in issue) shall hold 13.043% of all Alumina Shares in issue.

Lock-up

Subject to certain limited exceptions, CRA may not dispose of any of the Subscription Shares during the period of 24 months following the date of the Subscription Agreement without the prior written consent of Alumina.

Restrictions on the Acquisition of Additional Alumina Shares

Subject to certain limited exceptions, CRA and the Company shall not (and shall procure that its subsidiaries do not, shall use best endeavours to procure that its other Related Bodies Corporate do not and shall use reasonable endeavours to procure that its other Associates do not) without the prior written consent of Alumina acquire any additional Alumina Shares or any interests in Alumina Shares:

- (A) during the period of 24 months following the date of the Subscription Agreement, if it would result in (i) the Relevant Entities being able to exercise more than 15% of the voting rights of Alumina; or (ii) the Relevant Entities and their respective Associates having economic interests in, or exposure to, Alumina Shares representing more than 15% of all Alumina Shares in issue; and
- (B) at any time after the expiry of the period of 24 months following the date of the Subscription Agreement, if it would result in (i) the Relevant Entities being able to exercise more than 19.99% of the voting rights of Alumina; or (ii) the Relevant Entities and their respective Associates having economic interests in, or exposure to, Alumina Shares representing more than 19.99% of all Alumina Shares in issue.

Further Placement

If Alumina proposes to undertake a Further Placement and the aggregate number of Alumina Shares held by the Relevant Entities is not less than 7.5% of all Alumina Shares in issue, then, except to the extent that the Alumina Board considers its fiduciary or statutory duties require otherwise, Alumina and CRA shall have discussions in good faith and Alumina shall give consideration to CRA or one or more of its Related Bodies Corporate participating in that Further Placement (on the same terms and conditions as any other participant in the Further Placement and otherwise subject to the ASX Listing Rules and Australian law) in such a manner as to prevent CRA's voting power in Alumina from being diluted as a result of the Further Placement.

REASONS FOR THE SUBSCRIPTION

The Company is a diversified energy and natural resources investment holding company and has existing investments in the aluminium sector through its 22.5% interest in the Portland Aluminium Smelter joint venture. The Board regards aluminium as a key strategic commodity and Alumina has significant interests in key assets in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through its 40% ownership of AWAC, the world's largest alumina producer.

The Board believes that the Subscription provides the Group with the opportunity to invest in one of Australia's leading companies with a world-class global portfolio of upstream mining and refining operations in the aluminium sector. The investment in Alumina is in line with the Company's strategy of investing in upstream resources assets.

The Directors (including the independent non-executive Directors) believe the terms and conditions of the Subscription are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the Company and Shareholders as a whole.

INFORMATION ON THE COMPANY

The Company is the listed natural resources flagship of CITIC Group and an integrated provider of strategic natural resources and key commodities.

Through its subsidiaries and associates, the Company has interests in oil, coal mining, import and export of commodities, aluminium smelting and manganese mining and processing.

INFORMATION ON ALUMINA

Alumina is a leading Australian company listed on the ASX and the NYSE. Its strategy is to invest world-wide in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through its 40% ownership of AWAC, the world's largest alumina producer. Alcoa owns the remaining 60% of AWAC.

AWAC is an unincorporated joint venture between Alumina and Alcoa. Day-to-day management of AWAC's global network of mining, refining and smelting interests rests with Alcoa. Alumina contributes to strategy and other key decisions through the Strategic Council, AWAC's governing body.

The audited consolidated profit of Alumina (both before and after tax and extraordinary items) for the two financial years immediately preceding the date of the Subscription Agreement are set out below:

	Year ended 31 December			
		2011	* •	2010
		equivalent to		equivalent to
	US\$ million	HK\$ million	US\$ million	HK\$ million
Profit before tax and extraordinary items	127.6	995.3	34.6	269.9
Profit after tax and extraordinary items	126.6	987.5	34.6	269.9

The unaudited consolidated profit/(loss) of Alumina (both before and after tax and extraordinary items) for the six months ended 30 June 2011 and 2012 are set out below:

	Six months ended 30 June			
	2012 equivalent to		2011 equivalent to	
	US\$ million	HK\$ million	US\$ million	HK\$ million
Profit/(loss) before tax and extraordinary items Profit/(loss) after tax and extraordinary items	(14.2) (14.6)	(110.8) (113.9)	58.9 58.9	459.4 459.4

The audited consolidated total assets of Alumina as at 31 December 2011 and 2010 were US\$3,350.4 million (HK\$26,133.1 million) and US\$3,542.5 million (HK\$27,631.5 million) respectively and the unaudited consolidated total assets as at 30 June 2012 were US\$3,294.4 million (HK\$25,696.3 million).

The audited consolidated net assets of Alumina as at 31 December 2011 and 2010 were US\$2,854.0 million (HK\$22,261.2 million) and US\$3,071.5 million (HK\$23,957.7 million) respectively and the unaudited consolidated net assets as at 30 June 2012 were US\$2,645.0 million (HK\$20,631.0 million).

LISTING RULES IMPLICATIONS

The Subscription constitutes a discloseable transaction of the Company under Chapter 14 of the Listing Rules and is subject to the reporting and announcement requirements under the Listing Rules.

DEFINITIONS

For the purpose of this announcement, the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:

"Alcoa"

Alcoa Inc., a company incorporated in Pennsylvania, the United

States of America and whose shares are listed on the NYSE and

the ASX

"Alumina"

Alumina Limited, a company incorporated in Australia with limited liability and whose shares are listed on the ASX and the NYSE

"Alumina Board"

the board of directors of Alumina

"Alumina Shares"

ordinary shares in the share capital of Alumina

"Associate"

an associate within the meaning ascribed to it in sections 12 to 17

of the Corporations Act

"ASX"

ASX Limited (ABN 98 008 624 691) and, where the context requires, its Related Bodies Corporate, or the financial market

known as "ASX" operated by ASX Limited

"ASX Listing Rules"

the listing rules of the ASX (including the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, the ASX Operating Rules and the ASX Clear

Operating Rules) as waived or modified by the ASX

"AWAC"

Alcoa World Alumina and Chemicals joint venture

"Board"

the board of Directors

"CITIC Group"

中國中信集團有限公司 (CITIC Group Corporation), a wholly state-owned company incorporated in the People's Republic of

China

"Company"

CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company incorporated in Bermuda with limited liability and whose Shares are listed on the

Main Board of the Stock Exchange

"Completion"

completion of the Subscription

"connected person"

has the meaning ascribed to it in the Listing Rules

"Corporations Act"

the Australian Corporations Act 2001 (Cth)

"CRA"

CITIC Resources Australia Pty Limited, a company incorporated in the State of Victoria, Australia with limited liability and an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company

"Directors"

the directors of the Company

"Further Placement"

the issue of new Alumina Shares or securities convertible into Alumina Shares by way of a placement by Alumina during the period of 24 months following the date of the Subscription Agreement

"Group"

the Company and its subsidiaries

"Hong Kong"

the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's

Republic of China

"Last ASX Trading Day"

13 February 2013, being the last trading day on the ASX immediately before the date the Subscription Agreement was entered into

"Listing Rules"

the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange

"NYSE"

the New York Stock Exchange

"Related Bodies Corporate"

has the meaning ascribed to it in the Corporations Act

"Relevant Entities"

CRA, CITIC Group and their Related Bodies Corporate

"Shareholders"

holders of ordinary shares of HK\$0.05 each in the share capital of the Company

"Stock Exchange"

The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited

"Subscription"

the subscription for the Subscription Shares by CRA pursuant to

the Subscription Agreement

"Subscription Agreement"

the subscription agreement dated 14 February 2013 between CRA, the Company and Alumina relating to the subscription for

the Subscription Shares by CRA

"Subscription Price"

the price of A\$1.235 (HK\$10.004) per Subscription Share

"Subscription Shares"

219,617,657 Alumina Shares to be subscribed for by CRA

pursuant to the Subscription Agreement

"A\$"

Australian dollars, the lawful currency of Australia

"HK\$"

Hong Kong dollars, the lawful currency of Hong Kong

"US\$"

United States dollars, the lawful currency of the United States of America

"%"

per cent.

In this announcement, amounts in A\$ and U\$\$ have been converted into HK\$ or vice-versa at the rates of A\$1 = HK\$8.1 and US\$1 = HK\$7.8 respectively for illustration purposes only. No representation is made that any amounts in A\$, HK\$ or U\$\$ have been or could have been or can be converted at the aforementioned rates or at any other rate or at all.

By Order of the Board
CITIC Resources Holdings Limited
Zeng Chen
Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Hong Kong, 14 February 2013

As at the date hereof, the executive directors of the Company are Mr. Zeng Chen; Mr. Guo Tinghu and Ms. Li So Mui, the non-executive directors are Mr. Ju Weimin; Mr. Qiu Yiyong; Mr. Tian Yuchuan; Mr. Wong Kim Yin and Mr. Zhang Jijing, and the independent non-executive directors are Mr. Fan Ren Da, Anthony; Mr. Gao Pei Ji; Mr. Hu Weiping and Mr. Ngai Man.

Allens > < Linklaters

Subscription Agreement

Alumina Limited

CITIC Limited

Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd

Agreement for the subscription for ordinary shares to be issued by Alumina Limited

Allens 101 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Tel +61 3 9614 1011 Fax +61 3 9614 4661 www.allens.com.au

© Copyright Allens, Australia 2013

Table of Contents

1.	Defi	nitions and Interpretation	1		
	1.1	Definitions			
	1.2	Interpretation	4		
	1.3	Business Days	;		
2.	Sub	scription Shares	į		
	2.1	Subscription	;		
	2.2	Use of Subscription Amount	;		
	2.3	Agreement to serve as application			
	2.4	Settlement and allotment of Subscription Shares	(
3.	Righ	Rights Attaching to Shares and Quotation			
	3.1	Rights attaching to the Shares	(
	3.2	Quotation	(
4.	Und	lertakings			
	4.1	The Company's undertakings			
	4.2	The Subscriber's and Holdco's undertakings	,		
5.	On-s	sale of Subscription Shares	•		
•	5.1	Issue without disclosure document			
	5.2	Acknowledgements and confirmations by the Subscriber and Holdco	•		
6.	Rep	resentations and Warranties	1		
•	6.1	By all parties			
	6.2	By the Company			
	6.3	By the Subscriber and Holdco			
	6.4	Independence			
	6.5	Reliance			
	6.6	Acknowledgments			
	6.7	Notice of breach	!		
	6.8	Survival	1		
7 .	Sha	reholding	10		
	7.1	No insider trading	1		
	7.2	Acquisition of Shares	1		
	7.3	Restriction on Disposal of Shares	1:		
	7.4	Permitted Disposals of Shares	1		
	7.5	Remedies	1		
	7.7	Exception for CITIC Securities Company Limited	1		
8.	Terr	mination	14		
	8.1	Termination by the Subscriber and Holdco	1		
	8.2	Termination by the Company	1		
9.	Gen	eral	1		
	9.1	Costs	1		
	92	Governing law	1		

	9.3	Process agent		15
	9.4	GST		15
	9.5	Confidentiality Deed		16
	9.6	Public announcements		16
10.	Notio	ces		16
-	10.1	How to give a notice		16
	10.2	When a notice is given		17
	10.3	Address for notices		17
11.	Ackr	nowledgments		17
	11.1	Rights personal		17
	11.2	No waiver		18
	11.3	Several and not joint liability		18
	11.4	Severability		18
	11.5	Extent of obligations		18
	11.6	Entire agreement		18
	11.7	Further assurances		18
	11.8	No merger		18
	11.9	Counterparts		18
Sch	edule		•	21
	Warra	anties		21
Ann	exure			23
	Draft I	Release to the ASX		23

Date	14 February 2013
Parties	
1.	Alumina Limited (ABN 85 004 820 419) of Level 12, IBM Centre, 60 City Road, Southbank, Victoria, Australia (the <i>Company</i>).
2.	CITIC Limited (中国中信股份有限公司) (incorporated in China) of Capital Mansion, 6 Xinyuannanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100004, China (<i>Holdco</i>).
3.	Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd (Company Number 363344, incorporated in British Virgin Islands) having its registered office at PO Box 957, Offshore Incorporations Centre, Road Town, Tortola, British Virgin Islands (the Subscriber).
Recitals	
Α	The Subscriber agrees to subscribe for the Subscription Shares on the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

It is agreed as follows.

1. Definitions and Interpretation

1.1 Definitions

The following definitions apply in this Agreement unless the contrary intention appears or the context otherwise requires.

ASIC means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.

Associate means, in relation to a person, an associate (within the meaning given in sections 12 to 17 of the Corporations Act) of the person in relation to the Company.

ASX means ASX Limited (ABN 98 008 624 691) and, where the context requires, its Related Bodies Corporate, or the financial market known as 'ASX' operated by ASX Limited.

Authorisation means:

- (a) an authorisation, consent, licence, declaration, approval, exemption or waiver, however it is described; and
- (b) in relation to anything that could be prohibited or restricted by law if a Government Agency acts in any way within a specified period, the expiry of that period without that action being taken,

including any renewal or amendment of any of the above.

AWAC Joint Venture means the Alcoa World Alumina and Chemicals joint venture.

AWAC Joint Venture Agreement means all those agreements governing the establishment and operation of the AWAC Joint Venture, including but not limited to the following key agreements:

- (a) the Formation Agreement dated 21 December 1994 between, among others, Alcoa Inc. and the Company;
- (b) the Charter of the Strategic Council dated 21 December 1994 between Alcoa Inc. and the Company; and
- the Shareholders Agreement regarding Alcoa of Australia Limited dated 10 May
 1996 between Alcoa Australian Holdings Pty Ltd (as successor to Alcoa
 International Holdings Company) and the Company.

Bank Account means the bank account established in the name of "Alumina Limited" with Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited, the details of which are as follows.

Address: Cnr Queen & Creek Streets, Brisbane Qld 4000, Australia

Swift ID: ANZBAU3M

BSB Number: 014 002

Account Number: 8373-16664

Board means the board of directors of the Company.

Business Day has the meaning given in the Listing Rules.

Company Securities means:

- (a) any shares in or other securities of the Company, or any securities convertible into shares in or other securities of the Company; or
- (b) any legal or equitable interest in such shares or securities.

Confidentiality Deed means the deed of that name entered into between CITIC Resources Holdings Limited and the Company on 31 July 2012.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Disclosure Material means all information disclosed by, or on behalf of, the Company to Holdco, the Subscriber or any of their respective Related Bodies Corporate in connection with the Subscriber's proposed investment in the Company, including information relating to the business, assets or affairs of the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate or any of the entities of the AWAC Joint Venture, and all past, current and prospective financial, accounting, legal, trading, marketing, technical and business information.

Dispose means, in relation to a Share (or any interest in the Share), to enter into a transaction:

- (a) which results in a person other than the registered holder of the Share:
 - (i) acquiring or having any equitable or beneficial interest in the Share, including an equitable interest arising under a declaration of trust, an agreement for sale and purchase or an option agreement or an agreement creating a charge or other Security Interest over the Share; or

- (ii) having any financial interest in, or economic exposure to, a Share, but only in circumstances where the transaction creating that interest or exposure arises through entry into an equity swap or derivative; or
- (iii) acquiring or having any rights of pre-emption, first refusal or other direct or indirect control over the disposal of the Share; or
- (iv) acquiring or having any rights of direct or indirect control over the exercise of any voting rights or rights to appoint directors attaching to the Share; or
- (b) which results in a person other than the registered holder of the Share otherwise acquiring or having legal or equitable rights against the registered holder of the Share (or against a person who directly or indirectly controls the affairs of the registered holder of the Shares) which have the effect of placing the other person in substantially the same position as if the person had acquired a legal or equitable interest in the Share itself,

but excludes a transaction permitted by this Agreement, and *Disposal* has a corresponding meaning.

FATA means the Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975 (Cth).

Government Agency means any:

- (a) government or governmental, semi-governmental or judicial entity; or
- (b) minister, department, office, commission, delegate, instrumentality, agency, board or authority of any government.

It also includes any regulatory organisation established under statute or any stock exchange.

Insolvency Event means any of the following events in relation to a party:

- a liquidator, receiver, receiver and manager, administrator, official manager or other controller (as defined in the Corporations Act), trustee or controlling trustee or similar official is appointed over any of the property or undertaking of the party;
- (b) the party is, or becomes unable to, pay its debts when they are due or is or becomes unable to pay its debts within the meaning of the Corporations Act, or is presumed to be insolvent under the Corporations Act;
- (c) something having a substantially similar effect to (a) or (b) happens in connection with the party under the law of any jurisdiction;
- (d) the party stops or suspends or threatens to stop or suspend payment of all or a class of its debts;
- (e) the party ceases to carry on business; or
- (f) an order is made for the administration, winding up or liquidation of the party or a resolution is passed to liquidate the party, otherwise than for the purpose of an amalgamation or reconstruction.

Listing Rules means the Listing Rules of the ASX (including the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, the ASX Operating Rules and the ASX Clear Operating Rules) as waived or modified by the ASX in respect of the Company in any particular case.

Placement Issue Time means 10 am on the second Business Day after the date of this Agreement.

Placement Payment Time means 5 pm on the first Business Day after the date of this Agreement.

Prescribed Percentage means:

- (a) for the period of 24 months from the date of this Agreement 15.0%; and
- (b) thereafter 19.99%.

Professional or Sophisticated Investor means a category of investor under sections 708(8) or 708(11) of the Corporations Act to whom an offer of a body's securities can be made without disclosure.

Representative means an employee, agent, officer, director, sub-contractor, professional adviser, lawyer, investment bank, accountant, auditor or other person who may be employed or engaged by the Company to act for it, or on its behalf.

Security Interest includes any mortgage, pledge, lien or charge or any security or preferential interest or arrangement of any kind or any other right of, or arrangement with, any creditor to have its claim satisfied in priority to other creditors with, or from the proceeds of, any asset. It includes retention of title other than in the ordinary course of day to day trading and a deposit of money by way of security but it excludes a charge or lien arising in favour of a Government Agency by operation of statute unless there is default in payment of money secured by that charge or lien.

Shares means fully paid ordinary shares in the capital of the Company.

Subscription Amount means \$180,818,537.19.

Subscription Shares means 146,411,771 Shares.

1.2 Interpretation

Headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation. The following rules apply in interpreting this Agreement unless the contrary intention appears or the context otherwise requires.

- (a) The singular includes the plural and the converse.
- (b) A gender includes all genders.
- (c) Where a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning.
- (d) A reference to a person, corporation, trust, partnership, unincorporated body or other entity includes any of them.
- (e) A reference to a *clause* is a reference to a clause of this Agreement.
- (f) A reference to time is a reference to the time in Melbourne, Victoria, Australia.

- (g) A reference to a party to this Agreement or another agreement or document includes the party's successors and substitutes or assigns.
- (h) A reference to any agreement or document is to the agreement or document as amended, novated, supplemented, varied or replaced from time to time, except to the extent prohibited by this Agreement.
- (i) A reference to legislation or to a provision of legislation includes a modification or re-enactment of or substitution for it and a regulation or statutory instrument issued under it.
- (j) A reference to **dollars** and \$ is a reference to the lawful currency of Australia.
- (k) A reference to **writing** includes a facsimile transmission and any means of reproducing words in a tangible and permanently visible form.
- (I) A reference to *conduct* includes an omission, statement or undertaking, whether or not in writing.
- (m) A reference to *includes* or *including* means includes, without limitation, or including, without limitation, respectively.
- (n) Unless stated otherwise, one provision does not limit the effect of another.
- (o) All obligations in this Agreement are to be performed duly and punctually.
- (p) A term or expression starting with a capital letter which is defined in the Corporations Act but is not defined in this Agreement, has the meaning given in the Corporations Act.

1.3 Business Days

If the day on or by which a person must do something under this Agreement is not a Business Day:

- (a) if the act involves a payment that is due on demand, the person must do it on or by the next Business Day; and
- (b) in any other case, the person must do it on or by the previous Business Day.

2. Subscription Shares

2.1 Subscription

The Subscriber will subscribe, and the Company will issue to the Subscriber, the Subscription Shares at or before the Placement Issue Time for the Subscription Amount.

2.2 Use of Subscription Amount

The Company must use the funds paid to it by the Subscriber as the Subscription Amount for the general corporate purposes of the Company and its Related Bodies Corporate.

2.3 Agreement to serve as application

On execution of this Agreement by all parties, this Agreement serves as an application by the Subscriber to subscribe for the Subscription Shares and it will not be necessary for the Subscriber to provide a separate application form to the Company for the Subscription Shares. The Subscriber agrees to be bound by the constitution of the Company upon the issue of the Subscription Shares.

2.4 Settlement and allotment of Subscription Shares

- (a) The Subscriber must pay the Subscription Amount in Australian dollars to the Company in immediately available funds to the Company's Bank Account at or before the Placement Payment Time.
- (b) The funds received by the Company from the Subscriber under clause 2.4(a) must be held by or on behalf of the Company in trust for the Subscriber pending the issue of the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber.
- (c) At or before the Placement Issue Time, in consideration for the Subscriber applying for the Subscription Shares and paying the Subscription Amount to the Company, the Company must issue the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber. The obligation of the Company to issue the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber is conditional on the Subscriber paying the Subscription Amount to the Company at or before the Placement Payment Time.

3. Rights Attaching to Shares and Quotation

3.1 Rights attaching to the Shares

When issued, the Subscription Shares will:

- (a) be issued free from any Security Interest;
- (b) be credited as fully paid; and
- (c) rank equally in all respects with the existing Shares on issue.

3.2 Quotation

In respect of the Subscription Shares, the Company must:

- (a) on or before their day of issue:
 - (i) cause the Company's share register to register the Subscriber as the holder of the Subscription Shares; and
 - (ii) apply for, and do everything the ASX reasonably requires to obtain, quotation of the Subscription Shares on the ASX; and
- (b) no later than 7 days after their day of issue, cause the Company's share register to provide the Subscriber with a holding statement or other confirmation stating its shareholding in the Company.

4. Undertakings

4.1 The Company's undertakings

The Company will:

- (a) at all times, be in compliance with all material obligations imposed on it under the Listing Rules and the Corporations Act;
- (b) prepare and lodge on a prompt and timely basis all documents required by the Listing Rules and the Corporations Act as necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (c) use all reasonable efforts to co-operate with the Subscriber and Holdco to prepare all announcements, circulars and other documents as are required to be issued by Holdco in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it (to the extent that such documents relate to the Company); and
- (d) use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all other action and do, or cause to be done, all other things necessary or appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.2 The Subscriber's and Holdco's undertakings

- (a) The Subscriber and Holdco will use all reasonable efforts to co-operate with the Company and its Representatives to prepare all documents to be lodged by the Company with the ASX in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by it (to the extent that such documents relate to the Subscriber or Holdco, respectively).
- (b) The Subscriber and Holdco will use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all other action and do, or cause to be done, all other things necessary or appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

5. On-sale of Subscription Shares

5.1 Issue without disclosure document

As no formal disclosure document (such as a prospectus) will be lodged with ASIC for the issue of the Subscription Shares, the Subscription Shares will only be offered and issued to a person that is a Professional or Sophisticated Investor.

5.2 Acknowledgements and confirmations by the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge:

(a) that section 707(3) of the Corporations Act imposes certain restrictions on the capacity of a person to whom securities have been issued other than pursuant to a formal disclosure document to on-sell those securities within 12 months after their issue;

- (b) that this Agreement imposes no obligation on the Company, whether express or implied, to assist the Subscriber to on-sell the Subscription Shares, including by way of a disclosure document or a notice under section 708A(5)(e) of the Corporations Act; and
- (c) that the Company is not issuing the Subscription Shares for the purposes of the Subscriber selling or transferring them, or granting, issuing or transferring interests in, or options or warrants over, them, and that the Company requires that the Subscriber acquires the Subscription Shares as an investment to be held for at least the medium term (ie longer than 12 months), subject to the terms of this Agreement.

The Subscriber further confirms that it is not subscribing for the Subscription Shares for the purposes of selling or transferring them, or granting, issuing or transferring interests in, or options or warrants over, them within the period of 12 months from their date of issue.

6. Representations and Warranties

6.1 By all parties

Each party represents and warrants to the other parties that each of the matters set out in Part 1 of the Schedule, in so far as it relates to itself, is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement and immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares.

6.2 By the Company

The Company represents and warrants to the Subscriber and Holdco that each of the matters set out in Part 2 of the Schedule is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement.

6.3 By the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco severally represent and warrant to the Company that each of the matters set out in Part 3 of the Schedule, in so far as it relates to itself, is true, accurate and not misleading as at the date of this Agreement and immediately prior to the issue of the Subscription Shares.

6.4 Independence

Each of the paragraphs set out in the Schedule shall be construed independently and no paragraph shall be limited by implications arising from any other paragraph.

6.5 Reliance

Each party acknowledges that each other party has executed this Agreement and agreed to take part in the transactions that this Agreement contemplates in reliance on the representations and warranties that are made in clauses 6.1 to 6.3.

6.6 Acknowledgments

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) except as expressly set out in this Agreement, neither the Company, its
 Representatives nor any other person acting on behalf of or associated with the
 Company has made any representation, given any advice or given any warranty or
 undertaking, promise or forecast of any kind in relation to the Subscription Shares,
 the Company, the Disclosure Material or this Agreement;
- (b) without limiting paragraph (a), no representation, no advice, no warranty, no undertaking, no promise and no forecast is given in relation to:
 - (i) any economic, fiscal or other interpretations or evaluations by the Company or any person acting on behalf of or associated with the Company or any other person; or
 - (ii) future matters, including future or forecast costs, prices, revenues or profits;
- (c) without limiting paragraph (a) or (b), and except for the statements made in the Schedule, no statement or representation by the Company or its Representatives:
 - has induced or influenced the Subscriber or Holdco to enter into this Agreement or agree to any or all of its terms;
 - (ii) has been relied on in any way as being accurate by the Subscriber or Holdco;
 - (iii) has been warranted to the Subscriber or Holdco as being true; or
 - (iv) has been taken into account by the Subscriber or Holdco as being important to its decision to enter into this Agreement or agree to any or all of its terms; and
- (d) without limiting paragraph (a), (b) or (c), to the maximum extent permitted by law neither the Company, its Representatives nor any other person acting on behalf of or associated with the Company (each, a *Relevant Person*) is liable in any way for, and each of the Subscriber and Holdco unconditionally and irrevocably releases each Relevant Person from any liability for and waives any right to make any claim in respect of, any inaccuracy, incompleteness or other defect in any information relating to future matters (if any) provided in the Disclosure Material (including without limitation information (if any) as to future or forecast costs, prices, revenues, profits or dividends) by a Relevant Person to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber, Holdco, any of their Related Bodies Corporate or any of their respective employees, officers, advisers or agents, including liability in negligence or other tort, or for misrepresentation or misleading and deceptive conduct.

6.7 Notice of breach

(a) The Company undertakes to the Subscriber and Holdco that it will notify them as soon as practicable after it becomes aware of a breach of any representation or

- warranty under clause 6.1 relating to it or of any representation or warranty under clause 6.2 or any undertaking given by it in this Agreement.
- (b) The Subscriber and Holdco each undertakes to the Company that it will notify the Company as soon as practicable after it becomes aware of a breach of any representation or warranty under clause 6.1 relating to it or of any representation or warranty under clause 6.3 or any undertaking given by it in this Agreement.

6.8 Survival

The representations and warranties given by a party under this Agreement shall not merge upon completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

7. Shareholding

7.1 No insider trading

The Subscriber and Holdco each acknowledges that some of the Disclosure Material may be 'inside information' within the meaning of Part 7.10, Division 3 of the Corporations Act in relation to Company Securities. Without limiting anything else in this Agreement, each of the Subscriber and Holdco must not do, and must each ensure that none of its directors, officers, employees or Related Bodies Corporate does, anything which results or could result in the Subscriber, Holdco or their respective directors, officers, employees or Related Bodies Corporate or the Company being in breach of any provision of Part 7.10, Division 3 of the Corporations Act, including by dealing or causing any person to deal in any Company Securities.

7.2 Acquisition of Shares

- (a) Subject to clause 7.2(b), each of the Subscriber and Holdco must:
 - (i) not undertake any action;
 - (ii) procure that its Subsidiaries do not undertake any action; and
 - (iii) use its best endeavours to procure that its other Related Bodies Corporate, and its reasonable endeavours to procure that its other Associates, do not undertake any action,

that would result in:

- the aggregate Voting Power (without duplication) of the Subscriber, CITIC Group Corporation (中国中信集团有限公司 of Capital Mansion, 6 Xinyuannanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100004, China) and their respective Related Bodies Corporate (the *Relevant Entities* and each a *Relevant Entity*) in the Company exceeding (or further exceeding) the Prescribed Percentage; or
- (v) the aggregate economic interests (without duplication) in, or exposure to, the Company of the Relevant Entities and their respective Associates exceeding (or further exceeding) that attaching to Shares which represent the Prescribed Percentage of the share capital of the Company from time

to time, including through entry into any derivative, swap, option or any other financial instrument or arrangement,

without the prior written approval of the Company and, if such approval is granted, only to the extent of such approval.

- (b) The restriction in paragraph (a) shall not apply:
 - (i) to acquisitions pursuant to a takeover bid by a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity in respect of all issued Shares, where that bid is made:
 - (A) after a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) has made a takeover bid in respect of all issued Shares which was not solicited by a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity (*Third Party Bid*), offers under that Third Party Bid remain capable of acceptance and a majority of the Board has recommended that holders of Shares accept such offers; or
 - (B) after the Company has proposed a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act pursuant to which a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) would acquire all Shares not already held by it, and the Company has not ceased to prosecute that scheme of arrangement;
 - (ii) to acquisitions pursuant to a capital raising by the Company, including:
 - (A) a dividend reinvestment plan (other than in the capacity of subunderwriter of such a plan);
 - (B) a pro-rata offer to its shareholders (to the extent only of the pro rata interest of a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity); or
 - (C) a share purchase plan of the Company; or
 - (iii) to increases in the aggregate Voting Power (without duplication) of the Relevant Entities in the Company above the Prescribed Percentage as a direct result of a reduction in the number of Shares on issue (for example, if a Relevant Entity does not participate in a Share buy-back by the Company).
- (c) If, before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement, the Subscriber is interested in acquiring more shares in the Company but would be prevented from doing so under clause 7.2(a), the Company and the Subscriber will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to increasing the Prescribed Percentage and permitting such an acquisition on the basis of such terms and timing as may be agreed at the time between the Company and the Subscriber.
- (d) If the Company proposes to issue any Shares or securities convertible into Shares before or after the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement by way

of a placement (*Further Placement*) and, at that time, the Relevant Entities hold in aggregate full legal and beneficial interests in at least 7.5% of all Shares then on issue, then, except to the extent that the Board considers its fiduciary or statutory duties require otherwise, the Company and the Subscriber will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to the Subscriber or one or more of its Related Bodies Corporate participating in that Further Placement (on the same terms and conditions as any other participant in the Further Placement and otherwise subject to the ASX Listing Rules and Australian law) in such a manner as to prevent the Subscriber's Voting Power in the Company from being diluted as a result of the Further Placement.

7.3 Restriction on Disposal of Shares

- (a) Subject to clauses 7.3(c) and 7.4, each of the Subscriber and Holdco must not, and must procure that its Subsidiaries do not, Dispose of any Subscription Shares at any time before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement without the prior written approval of the Company and, if such approval is granted, only to the extent of such approval.
- (b) If the Subscriber wishes to Dispose of any Subscription Shares before the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement but would be prevented from doing so under clause 7.3(a), the Subscriber and the Company will have discussions in good faith and the Company will give consideration to permitting such a Disposal on the basis of such terms and timing as may be agreed at the time between the Company and the Subscriber.
- (c) Clause 7.3(a) does not restrict a Disposal occurring at least 12 months after the date of issue of the Subscription Shares, where such Disposal:
 - (i) involves the grant of a Security Interest in respect of the Subscription
 Shares in connection with any financing arrangement entered into by the
 Subscriber or any of its Related Bodies Corporate, provided that the
 provider of that financing arrangement does so, and obtains the Security
 Interest, in the ordinary course of its financial services business and not
 pursuant to, or part of, any transaction or proposal for a person to acquire a
 Relevant Interest in 20% or more of all Shares then on issue or of the total
 number of any other Company Securities; or
 - (ii) is made to a Related Body Corporate of the Subscriber, provided that clause 7.3(d) (to the extent applicable) is first complied with.
- (d) Prior to the Subscriber, Holdco or any of their respective Subsidiaries Disposing of any Subscription Shares, whether before or after the expiration of 24 months from the date of this Agreement, to a Related Body Corporate of the Subscriber that is not a Subsidiary of the Subscriber (the *Transferee*), the Transferee and any Related Body Corporate of the Transferee specified by the Company (acting reasonably) must execute a deed with the Company and Holdco agreeing to be bound by the obligations imposed on the Subscriber and Holdco (as applicable) in

- this Agreement. The Subscriber and Holdco will remain liable to the Company for any subsequent breach of this Agreement by the Transferee.
- (e) Holdco shall procure that if any Subsidiary of Holdco that holds Subscription Shares ceases to be a Subsidiary of Holdco, prior to that entity ceasing to be a Subsidiary of Holdco the entity transfers its Subscription Shares to Holdco or another Subsidiary of Holdco.

7.4 Permitted Disposals of Shares

The Subscriber, Holdco and each of their respective Subsidiaries may Dispose of all or any of the Subscription Shares at any time pursuant to:

- (a) the acceptance of an offer made in connection with a takeover bid for all issued Shares where that bid is made after a third party (not being a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity) has made a takeover bid and:
 - (i) the third party has acquired a Relevant Interest in more than 50% of all Shares; or
 - (ii) a majority of the Board has recommended that the third party's bid be accepted;
- (b) a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act between the Company and its members (and, for the avoidance of doubt, Relevant Entities and their Associates are not precluded from voting at a meeting to approve such scheme of arrangement); or
- (c) a buy-back of Shares by the Company.

7.5 Remedies

If the Subscriber or Holdco contravenes any provision of this clause 7, the Company may take any action lawfully available to it to remedy that contravention.

7.7 Exception for CITIC Securities Company Limited

Clause 7.2(a) shall not apply to increases in Voting Power or aggregate economic interests in, or exposure to, the Company arising solely as a result of action undertaken by CITIC Securities Company Limited (of CITIC Securities Tower, No. 48 Liangmaqiao Road, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100125, China) or any of its Subsidiaries:

- (a) in the ordinary course of its business of providing financial or securities services; and
- (b) not pursuant to, or part of, any transaction or proposal for a person to acquire a Relevant Interest in 20% or more of all Shares then on issue or of the total number of any other Company Securities; and
- (c) not undertaken on behalf of a Relevant Entity or an Associate of a Relevant Entity.

8. Termination

8.1 Termination by the Subscriber and Holdco

The Subscriber and Holdco may jointly (but not severally) terminate their obligations under this Agreement (but only to the extent that such obligations have not been performed as at the date of termination) at any time prior to:

- (a) in the case of paragraphs (c), (e) and (g), the Placement Payment Time; and
- (b) in the case of paragraphs (d), (f) and (h), the issue of any Subscription Shares, by notice to the Company if:
- any of the representations and warranties made by the Company in the Schedule
 is not true and correct or is misleading in any material respect as at the date of this
 Agreement;
- (d) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate;
- (e) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to any of the entities of the AWAC Joint Venture that are material to the business and operations of the AWAC Joint Venture;
- (f) the AWAC Joint Venture is dissolved, or the relevant parties issue a valid notice or otherwise initiate formal steps in accordance with the AWAC Joint Venture Agreement to terminate or dissolve the AWAC Joint Venture;
- (g) the Company is in material breach of the AWAC Joint Venture Agreement; or
- (h) the Company is prohibited from proceeding with the issue of the Subscription Shares by order from ASIC or any other Australian and United States regulatory body or Australian or United States court order.

8.2 Termination by the Company

The Company may terminate its obligations under this Agreement (but only to the extent not yet performed) at any time prior to:

- (a) in the case of paragraph (c), the Placement Payment Time; and
- (b) in the case of paragraphs (d), (e) and (f), the issue of any Subscription Shares, by notice to the Subscriber and Holdco if:
- (c) any of the representations and warranties made by the Subscriber or Holdco in the Schedule is not true and correct or is misleading in any material respect as at the date of this Agreement;
- (d) the Company is prohibited from proceeding with the issue of any Subscription Shares by order from ASIC or any other Australian or United States regulatory body or Australian or United States court order;
- (e) an Insolvency Event occurs in relation to the Subscriber; or

(f) the Subscriber does not pay the Subscription Amount to the Company in accordance with clause 2 at or before the Placement Payment Time.

9. General

9.1 Costs

Each party must bear its own costs arising out of the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement.

9.2 Governing law

This Agreement is governed by the laws of Victoria, Australia. The parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of courts exercising jurisdiction there, and agree that they will not object to the venue or claim that the relevant action or proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum.

9.3 Process agent

- (a) Each of Holdco and the Subscriber irrevocably:
 - (i) nominates CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd (ACN 107 652 817) as its agent to receive service of process or other documents in any action or proceedings in the courts of Australia; and
 - (ii) agrees that service on that agent or any other person appointed under paragraph (b) will be sufficient service on it.
- (b) Each of Holdco and the Subscriber shall ensure that its process agent remains authorised to accept service on its behalf. If the process agent ceases to have an office in the place specified, each of Holdco and the Subscriber shall ensure that there is another person in Australia acceptable to the Company to receive process on its behalf and shall promptly notify the Company of the appointment of that other person.

9.4 GST

- (a) Terms used in this clause 9.4 have the same meaning as the meaning given to those terms in the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* (Cth) and related imposition Acts. GST Amount means in relation to a Taxable Supply the amount of GST payable on that Taxable Supply.
- (b) If GST is payable on a Taxable Supply made under, by reference to or in connection with this Agreement, the party providing the Consideration for that Taxable Supply must also pay the GST Amount as additional Consideration. No payment is required until the supplier has provided a Tax Invoice. This clause does not apply to the extent that the Consideration for the Taxable Supply is expressly stated to be GST inclusive.
- (c) Any reference in the calculation of any indemnity, reimbursement or similar amount to a cost, expense or other liability incurred by a party, must exclude the amount of

any Input Tax Credit entitlement in relation to the relevant cost, expense or other liability.

(d) This clause 9.4 will continue to apply after expiration or termination of this Agreement.

9.5 Confidentiality Deed

- (a) Subject to paragraph (b) and clause 9.6, each of Holdco and the Subscriber agrees to abide by the obligations imposed on CITIC Resources Holdings Limited under the Confidentiality Deed as if it were a party to that Deed.
- (b) The parties acknowledge that the Confidentiality Deed was amended by the parties to that deed on or about the date of this Agreement by deleting clauses 6.2 to 6.4 and 7 of the Confidentiality Deed.

9.6 Public announcements

- (a) Subject to paragraph (b), a party must not make any public announcement or statement concerning this Agreement or its terms or effect (or, in the case of the Company, concerning the Subscriber or Holdco) without the prior approval of the other parties except to the extent (and only to the extent) it is unable to do so as a result of applicable legislation or other legal requirement or under the rules or regulations of any recognised stock exchange which are applicable to the disclosure. Subject to any requirements of law and paragraph (b), the parties must use their reasonable endeavours to agree on the wording and timing of all public announcements and statements by them in connection with this Agreement and its subject matter before the relevant announcement or statement is made.
- (b) The initial public announcement by the Company to the ASX in relation to the subject matter contemplated by this Agreement shall be substantially in the form set out in the Annexure. It is agreed and acknowledged that, together with or subsequent to the initial public announcement, the Company may disclose this Agreement in its entirety to the ASX and that the consent of the other parties shall not be required to such disclosure.

10. Notices

10.1 How to give a notice

A notice, consent, approval, waiver or other communication under this agreement is only effective if it is:

- (a) in writing, signed by or on behalf of the person giving it;
- (b) addressed to the person to whom it is to be given; and
- (c) either:
 - (i) delivered or sent by pre-paid mail (by airmail, if the addressee is overseas) to that person's address; or

(ii) sent by fax to that person's fax number and the machine from which it is sent produces a report that states that it was sent in full.

10.2 When a notice is given

A notice, consent approval, waiver or other communication that complies with this clause is regarded as given and received:

- (a) if it is delivered or sent by fax:
 - (i) by 5pm (local time in the place of receipt) on a Business Day on that day;
 - (ii) after 5pm (local time in the place of receipt) on a Business Day, or on a day that is not a Business Day on the next Business Day; and
- (b) if it is sent by mail on actual receipt.

10.3 Address for notices

A person's address and fax number are those set out below, or as the person notifies the sender:

Company

Address:

Level 12, IBM Centre, 60 City Road, Southbank, Victoria 3006, Australia

Fax number:

+61 3 8699 2650

Attention:

Company Secretary

Holdco

Address:

Capital Mansion, 6 Xinyuannanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100004,

China

Fax number:

+86 10 5966 0658

Attention:

Ms. Yimin Mao, Assistant Director General of Finance Department

Subscriber

Address:

Capital Mansion, 6 Xinyuannanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100004,

China

Fax number:

+86 10 5966 0658

Attention:

Ms. Yimin Mao, Director

11. Acknowledgments

11.1 Rights personal

The Subscriber and Holdco acknowledge that the offer for the Subscriber to subscribe for the Subscription Shares is personal to the Subscriber, and the Subscriber and Holdco may not assign, transfer or otherwise deal with their rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Company.

11.2 No waiver

No acquiescence, waiver or other indulgence granted by a party to any other party will in any way discharge or relieve that other party from any of its other obligations under this Agreement.

11.3 Several and not joint liability

Holdco shall not be liable to the Company or any other party for any breach of this Agreement by the Subscriber, except to the extent that this Agreement expressly imposes on Holdco an obligation to procure (or to use any endeavours to procure) that the Subscriber does or does not do any thing, whether by reference specifically to the Subscriber or by reference to the Subscriber as a Subsidiary, Related Body Corporate or Associate of Holdco, and except to the extent that any other obligation of Holdco under this Agreement to do any thing or take any action would require Holdco to procure that the Subscriber does any things or takes any action.

11.4 Severability

Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction will be ineffective as to that jurisdiction to the extent of the prohibition or unenforceability. That will not invalidate the remaining provisions of this Agreement nor affect the validity or enforceability of that provision in any other jurisdiction.

11.5 Extent of obligations

If any payment under this Agreement becomes void by any statutory provision or otherwise, the obligations of the party that made the payment will be taken not to have been discharged in respect of that payment and the parties shall be restored to the rights which each respectively would have had if that payment had not been made.

11.6 Entire agreement

This Agreement contains the entire agreement of the parties with respect to its subject matter. It sets out the only conduct relied on by the parties and supersedes all earlier conduct by the parties with respect to its subject matter.

11.7 Further assurances

Each party must do all things necessary to give full effect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

11.8 No merger

The rights and obligations of the parties will not merge on the completion of any transaction contemplated by this Agreement. They will survive the execution and delivery of any assignment or other document entered into for the purpose of implementing a transaction.

11.9 Counterparts

(a) This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts. All counterparts together will be taken to constitute one instrument.

(b) If a party executes this Agreement and provides a signed copy to the other parties (including a copy that is faxed or an original or copy in PDF format that is transmitted by email), any subsequent failure or delay in providing the other parties with an original signed counterpart shall in no way invalidate its agreement or otherwise impugn the ability of the other parties to proceed in reliance on the existence of a binding agreement.

Executed as an agreement.

Executed in accordance with section 127 of the Corporations Act 2001 by Alumina Limited:

Director Signature

GEORGE JOHN PIZZEY

Director/Secretary Signature

JOHN BEVA

Print Name / Print Name

Executed by **CITIC Limited** by its duly authorised signatory:

Signature of authorised signatory

Print Name

Executed by **Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd** by its duly authorised signatory:

Signature of authorised signatory

Print Name

Executed by **Bestbuy Overseas Co.,** Ltd by its duly authorised signatory:

Signature of authorised signatory

MAO YIMIN

Print Name

Print Name

Schedule

Warranties

Part 1: By the Parties

- (a) (Status) It is a company limited by shares under the laws of the place of its incorporation.
- (b) (Capacity) It has full legal capacity and power to enter into this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (c) (Corporate authority) It has taken all corporate action that is necessary or desirable to authorise its entry into this Agreement and its carrying out of the transactions that this Agreement contemplates.
- (d) (Authorisation) It holds each Authorisation that is necessary to:
 - (i) execute this Agreement and to carry out the transactions that this Agreement contemplates;
 - (ii) ensure that this Agreement is legal, valid, binding and admissible in evidence; and
 - (iii) enable it to properly carry on its business,

and it is complying with any conditions to which any of these Authorisations is subject.

(e) (Agreement effective) This Agreement constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms subject to any necessary stamping or registration.

Part 2: By the Company

- (a) (Subscription Shares) On the issue of the Subscription Shares to the Subscriber in accordance with this Agreement, full beneficial and legal title in the Subscription Shares will vest in the Subscriber.
- (b) (Share capital) There are 2,440,196,187 Shares on issue as at the date of this Agreement. There is not outstanding any right (whether present, or future and whether contingent or not) granted by the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate under which any person may call for the allotment or issue of any shares in the Company (including option and conversion rights, but excluding any right granted under an employee incentive scheme operated by the Company), there are no Security Interests in the Subscription Shares and there are no dividends or other distributions that have been declared or determined by the Company but not yet paid in which the Subscription Shares will not participate.
- (c) (Listing Rules) The issue of the Subscription Shares will not contravene the Listing Rules (as waived) in respect of the Company or with any provision of the Corporations Act or any other relevant Australian legislation.
- (d) (Compliance with Listing Rule 3.1) The Company is in compliance with Listing Rule 3.1, such that all information concerning the Company that a reasonable person would expect

- to have a material effect on the price or value of Shares has been disclosed to the ASX, and there is no information which has been withheld from disclosure under that rule (excluding under any one of the permitted exceptions to that rule).
- (e) (Disclosure of other material information) Any information which the Company is withholding from disclosure under one of the permitted exceptions to Listing Rule 3.1 has been disclosed to the Subscriber (or to one of its Related Bodies Corporate or Associates for the benefit of the Subscriber), and (without limiting clause 5.2(b)) there is no other information that the Company would be required to set out in a notice under section 708A(5)(e) of the Corporations Act in order to comply with section 708A(6)(e) (taking into account sections 708A(7) and (8)) of the Corporations Act and, to the best of the Company's knowledge and belief acting in good faith, all historical information comprised in the Disclosure Material disclosed by, or on behalf of, the Company to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber is (taking into account all other information that the Company has disclosed to the ASX or that is otherwise in the public domain) complete and accurate in all material respects and is not misleading in any material respect. To avoid doubt, no warranty is given by the Company as to the completeness, accuracy or non-misleading nature of future matters (if any) included in any information disclosed in the Disclosure Material or otherwise by, or on behalf of, the Company to (or for the benefit of) the Subscriber, including without limitation information (if any) as to future or forecast costs, prices, revenues, profits or dividends.
- (f) (Insolvency Event) No Insolvency Event has occurred or subsists in relation to the Company or any of its Related Bodies Corporate.

Part 3: By the Subscriber and Holdco

- (a) (FATA) The requisite approval of the Treasurer of Australia has been obtained for the Subscriber to acquire the Subscription Shares.
- (b) (Professional or Sophisticated Investor) The Subscriber is a Professional or Sophisticated Investor.
- (c) (Compliance with law) The Subscriber is a person to whom the offer and issue of Shares as contemplated by this Agreement can be undertaken in compliance with all applicable laws, and all relevant Chinese regulatory approvals required in order for the Subscriber to enter into and carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including those from the National Development Reform Commission and the Ministry of Finance, have been obtained and are final, unconditional, irrevocable and in full force and effect.

Annexure

Draft Release to the ASX

To: The Manager
Announcements
Company Announcements Office
Australian Securities Exchange



Public Announcement 2013 – 3AWC

ALUMINA LIMITED SECURES STRATEGIC INVESTMENT OF A\$452M BY CITIC

- Strategic investment of A\$452 million in Alumina by CITIC
- Funds will be used primarily to repay bank debt
- Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, Mr Chen Zeng, will be appointed to the Alumina Board
- The placement has received all necessary approvals and is not subject to any conditions

Alumina Limited ("Alumina") today announced that CITIC* will unconditionally subscribe, in aggregate, for 366,029,428 fully paid ordinary shares in Alumina, being 15% of Alumina's current capital base, representing 13.04% of Alumina's capital base following completion (the "Placement"). The Placement will raise approximately A\$452 million based on an issue price of A\$1.235 per share, which reflects a premium of approximately 3% to the closing price of Alumina shares on 13 February 2013 and a premium of 11% to the volume weighted average price of Alumina shares for the month ending 13 February 2013. The new shares issued under the Placement, which is to be completed in two tranches, today and by Monday 18 February 2013, will rank equally from allotment in all respects with existing Alumina shares.

The Placement introduces CITIC as a strategically aligned and financially strong long-term investor to the Alumina share register. The funds raised under the Placement will be applied by Alumina primarily to repay bank debt. Alumina's net debt position will fall from approximately US\$681 million currently to approximately US\$216 million as a result of the Placement.

The Alumina board of directors intends to enlarge its board by appointing Mr Chen Zeng as a director. Mr Zeng is the Vice Chairman and CEO of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. Following appointment, Mr Zeng would be subject to election at Alumina's Annual General Meeting in May 2013.

Alumina Limited CEO, John Bevan, commented, "This secures a strategic, long-term investor at a premium to our recent share price. CITIC's investment demonstrates their confidence in the alumina industry and their understanding of Alumina Limited's unique position in the global market. We look forward to working with CITIC on ways to enhance the value of Alumina's interest in the AWAC joint venture.

Alumina Limited

ABN 85 004 820 419

GPO Box 5411 Melbourne Vic 3001 Australia

Level 12 IBM Centre 60 City Road Southbank Vic 3006 Australia

Tel +61 (0)3 8699 2600 Fax +61 (0)3 8699 2699 Email info@aluminalimited.com "CITIC has a long history of investment in the metals and mining industry in Australia. CITIC's first Australian investment was in the AWAC joint venture's Portland Aluminium Smelter in 1986 and it now owns a 22.5% stake in the Smelter. We look forward to the industry expertise and insight into the market that Mr Zeng will bring to the Board of Alumina Limited".

Mr Zeng commented, "CITIC is a diversified energy and natural resources investment company with existing investment in the aluminium sector, so today's investment in Alumina is a natural progression of our strategy. The Placement provides CITIC with the opportunity to invest in one of Australia's leading companies with a world class, global portfolio of upstream mining and refining operations in the aluminium sector."

Subscription Agreements

Alumina and CITIC have entered into two Subscription Agreements to give effect to the Placement. A full copy of each of the two Subscription Agreements is attached to this announcement.

CITIC's investment in Alumina via the Placement has been approved by the Treasurer of the Commonwealth of Australia under the Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975 (Cth), and by the National Development and Reform Commission of the People's Republic of China and other relevant Chinese regulatory authorities.

Flagstaff Partners is acting as financial adviser to Alumina.

ANZ Corporate Advisory is acting as financial adviser to CITIC.

Shareholder Enquiries

For investor enquiries:

John Bevan Chief Executive Officer Phone: +61 3 8699 2601 john.bevan@aluminalimited.com

Chris Thiris
Chief Financial Officer
Phone: +61 3 8699 2607
chris.thiris@aluminalimited.com

For media enquiries:

Nerida Mossop Hinton and Associates Phone: +61 3 9600 1979 Mobile: +61 437 361 433

About Alumina Limited

Alumina Limited is a leading Australian company listed on the ASX and the NYSE. Its strategy is to invest world-wide in bauxite mining, alumina refining and selected aluminium smelting operations through the 40% ownership of Alcoa World Alumina & Chemicals (AWAC), the world's largest alumina business. Our partner, Alcoa, owns the remaining 60% of AWAC and is the manager.

About CITIC

CITIC Group Corporation is a state-owned enterprise established in 1979 with the approval of the State Council of the People's Republic of China and a large multinational conglomerate based in China. It has a full range of financial businesses, including banking, securities, insurance, trust, fund management, asset management and futures. It also has extensive interests in a number of other industries including real estate and regional development, project contracting, infrastructure, resources and energy, machinery manufacturing, IT and high-tech industries. CITIC Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Group Corporation, was established on 27 December 2011 to hold most of CITIC's operating assets.

CITIC Group Corporation indirectly holds approximately 59% of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange with a market capitalisation of approximately A\$1.2bn (HK\$9.3bn).

*The subscribers are CITIC Resources Australia Pty Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Resources Holdings Limited, and Bestbuy Overseas Co., Ltd, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CITIC Limited.

NOT FOR RELEASE OR DISTRIBUTION IN THE UNITED STATES

This announcement does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, securities in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, any "U.S. person" (as defined in Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act")) ("U.S. Persons"). The securities to be issued in the Placement and the Entitlement Offer have not and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act. Securities may not be offered or sold in the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. Persons unless the securities have been registered under the U.S. Securities Act or in a transaction exempt from, or not subject to, the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act.

Important information

Some statements in this public announcement are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the US Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements also include those containing such words as 'anticipate', 'estimates', 'should', 'will', 'expects', 'plans' or similar expressions. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that may cause actual outcomes to be different from the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ from the forward-looking statements include: (a) material adverse changes in global economic, alumina or aluminium industry conditions and the markets served by AWAC; (b) changes in production and development costs and production levels or to sales agreements; (c) changes in laws or regulations or policies; (d) changes in alumina and aluminium prices and currency exchange rates; and (e) the other risk factors summarised in Alumina's Form 20-F for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Stephen Foster Company Secretary

14 February 2013